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The purpose of this study was to investigate the

financial and academic problems perceived by Saudi

graduate students while they are studying in the United

States. The study also attempted to determine if there

were significant differences in the five perceived

problem areas among respondents in the various categories

identified.

The sample for this study was drawn randomly from the

total population of Saudi graduate students enrolled in

educational institutions throughout the United States

during the spring term of 1989. Of the 850 students

contacted, 354 students returned usable responses.

The instrument chosen for the survey was the Michigan

International Student Problem Inventory (MISPI) developed

by John Porter in 1962 and revised in 1977. Fifteen null

hypotheses were tested. Significant differences were

determined by application of the chi-square statistic.

The major findings were as follows:



The problem areas of most concern to Saudi graduate

students were English language, academic records and

financial aid. The problems of least concern to Saudi

graduate students were found in the areas of admission-

selection and health services.

Saudi graduate students who have a spouse without an

education have more problems and concerns in the English

language and financial aid areas than Saudi graduate

students with an educated wife.

Saudi females and those working towards their master's

indicated more problems in the area of academic records.

Saudi graduate students who live in non-private

apartment or house indicated more problems in the areas of

English language and financial aid than their counterparts

who live in a private apartment or a house.

Students living in the U.S. less than three years had

more problems with academic records and English language.

Students who did not attend preorientation and those

who had their English training after coming to the United

States indicated more problems in the areas of admission-

selection, English language and academic records.

Students who live in a city of population more than

700,000 had more problems in the area of health services.
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An Investigation of the Financial and Academic Problems

Perceived by Saudi Graduate Students

While They Are Studying in the United States

Chapter I.

INTRODUCTION

From the earliest times knowledge has been an iuipor-

tant way for individuals and societies to actualize their

goals and aspirations. Throughout the ages, special

locations have existed where knowledge has thrived,

attracting people from across political frontiers and

cultural boundaries in pursuit of higher learning. The

need for education is of great importance to all countries

today, and even if manpower and financial resources were

available, planning and construction of educational

facilities to meet the future needs would take a very long

time. Therefore, students from countries around the world

are eagerly searching for educational opportunities, both

at home and abroad.

In recent decades the United States has been a lead-

ing center in diverse fields of specialized knowledge, and

it has hosted the largest share of students studying in

countries other than their own (Open Doors, 1984). Most

foreign students choose the United States partly because

it is an English speaking country (like their home

countries), or because it is politically and economically

stable (Cannon, 1959).



American higher educational programs from their

beginnings have been open to international students.

Eivind G. Ramberg in 1977 reported that foreign students

have been coming to the United States since 1784. In a

report published by the Coimuittee on Educational Inter-

change Policy, a student from Sierra Leone in West Africa

was known to have studied at Oberlin as early as 1847.

Within the past two decades, the increase of foreign

students in the United States has climbed tremendously.

In the 1986-1987 academic year, 349,610 foreign students

were enrolled in 1,908 colleges and universities in the

United States. This was an increase of about 200,000

students over that reported for the 1974-1975 academic

year (Institute of International Education, 1987).

Upon arrival in the United States, foreign students

try to overcome the difficulties of adjusting to the new

environment. Glenn L. Hendricks and Kenneth A. Skinner in

1975 reported that being able to adjust to the new envi-

ronment varies from one foreign student to another. While

some find the transition difficult, others find it rela-

tively easy.

The presence of foreign students on the American

educational scene has been beneficial' both to the foreign

students, their home countries and the United States.

Foreign student advisors feel that foreign students are an

integral part of the American educational system, and the

advisors are certain that the learning which takes place

2



is an experience which is valuable to both parties (The

USA and The Foreign Student, 1974).

France 3. Pruitt in 1978, discussing the adaptation

of foreign students to American campuses, indicated that

the contribution of foreign students to the educational

system in this country includes: a) the exposure of

foreign cultures to American students; b) the increase of

good relationships between the United States and other

countries; and c) the provision of financial support to

many American colleges and universities.

Concerning the financial resources foreign students

contribute to the American educational system, the Digest

of Educational Statistics in 1988 reported that 59.8% of

the foreign students were self-supporting, while 5.7% were

sponsored by foreign governments. Therefore, one could

conclude that over 65% of the foreign students' financial

support comes from sources outside the United States. In

the United States, most aid to foreign students comes from

the U.S. federal government through the institutions

(Baron, 1974). Baron further reported that foreign

students held certain misconceptions concerning financial

education in the United States. The foreign student,

according to Baron, sees the United States as the "land

flowing with milk and honey... and lots of money." This

misunderstanding is due partly to the huge and massive

budget figures of American institutions as published in

their catalogues and brochures. The student, therefore,

3



wonders why he or she cannot also get generous financial

assistance. In many cases their new environment severely

impacts the students' potential to achieve their goals.

Their goals are frequently adversely impacted both

financially and academically. A report by a committee

headed by Ralph W. Tyler (Education and World Affairs,

1964) stated that:

Many foreign students of adequate
intellectual quality drop out of
college within a few months of their
arrival here because they are made-
quately prepared in the English
language to keep up their courses.
Many foreign students are unsuccessful
because they lack the educational
background or the motivation required
by the program or the university in
which they are enrolled. Others are
misled or mislead themselves into
coming to U.S. institutions of higher
learning with expectations that cannot
be fulfilled either by themselves or
the institutions involved. Still
others have inadequate financial
resources to cover their educational
difficulties.

Robert L. Breuder in 1972 stated that neglect of the

needs--financial needs, academic needs, and English

language needs--of these foreign students may lead to

problems which might effect their academic achievement and

eventual successful completion of programs of higher

education in the United States.

Statement of the Problem

The principal goal of this study was to analyze the

financial and academic problems perceived by Saudi

4



graduate students in the U.S. as measured by the Michigan

International Student Problem Inventory (MISPI). The

focus of the academic problems will be those academic

problems caused by English language and financial

problems.

The perceived problems for each student are deter-

mined by their scores on the MISPI. These perceived

problems include the areas of academic records,

admissions-selection, English language, health services

and finance aid.

Need for the Study

Saudi Arabian students in the United States face a

myriad of problems concerning academic adjustment while

studying at American universities. Language is a major

problem for the Arab student, as it is for most foreign

students whose first language is not English. Some diff i-

culties that Saudi students have with respect to language

include the following: conversations with professors and

students; understanding lectures; writing assignments; and

taking notes. Saudi students also have trouble with

colloquialisms, slang, humor, dialects, and jokes.

Additionally, and even more complex, some Saudi students

develop the habit of thinking in English with respect to

academic problems but continue to use their own language

for all other purposes. This tends to lead to confusion

and compartiuentalization on behalf of the student.

5



Although it is important that foreign students cope with

the academic problems they encounter and achieve success

in their courses of study, it is no less desirable that

they should enjoy the kind of social life that would

enable them to acquire a closer understanding of the

people in the United States.

The financial difficulties that Saudi students exper-

ience in the United States are unique, and interfere with

the ultimate purpose for being in the United States. A

comprehensive investigation of the financial problems

faced by Saudi students in the United States, such as:

high cost of health insurance, inflation resulting in high

costs of housing, food, clothing, and transportation are

needed.

In order to provide better services to the students

and also to plan for effective orientation programs, it is

important that the needs and difficulties of Saudi Arabian

students overseas be studied systematically. Within the

past few years there has been a tremendous increase in the

number of Saudi Arabian students in the United States. It

appears that this movement of students to the United

States will continue for many years to come. Thus far, no

studies have been conducted to examine primarily the

financial and academic difficulties of the Saudi graduate

student currently studying in the United States. It seems

appropriate to conduct studies to examine their needs and

difficulties. Furthermore, it has been reported that

6
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there is a relationship between the success or failure of

a student in a foreign country and the problems he or she

is faced with. These problems can be directly related to

academic skills and success in the same.

The Rationale

The significance of this study was to investigate the

financial and academic problems perceived by Saudi

graduate students studying in the United States in order

to:

Assist Saudi educational institutions in Saudi Arabia

and the Saudi Institute in the United States that

deal with Saudi students who are preparing to or

presently are studying in the United States to

alleviate financial and academic problems.

Assist foreign student advisors, American educational

institutions, professors, and academic advisors

dealing with Saudi graduate students, in understand-

ing the nature of the students' financial and

academic problems, so that the administrators may

more effectively deal with the students and their

problems.

Assist prospective Saudi graduate students planning

to enroll in American colleges and universities.

Stimulate further research in more specific problem

areas experienced by Saudi graduate students studying

in the United States.
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The problems that are encountered by graduate stu-

dents are complex. Graduate students are often older than

their undergraduate counterparts and must accept the

burden of family responsibilities as well as the problems

associated with a high pressured academic environment.

Saudi graduate students have other problems in addition to

those faced by American graduate students. Social

customs, laws, slang and the host of other distinctly

American conventions can add to the other difficulties

inherent in the pursuit of a graduate degree. By reducing

the stress associated with the transition to the American

way of life, Saudi students may achieve a greater degree

of success (i.e., completion of their degree programs) in

their academic endeavors in the U.S. In the U.S. and in

Saudi Arabia mechanisms are already in place to assist

graduate students with problems they are having with

obtaining their degrees. Unfortunately, many counselors

in both countries lack information about perceived diff i-

culties facing Saudi students in the U.S. Also, counselors

lack the information to adequately prepare students with

problems they may have when they come to to the U.S.

Financial support varies from student to student

according to his marital status (is he married and does

his wife have a high school diploma, if not she would

receive only half of her monthly allowance), are there any

children (financial support is limited to only two

children), medical allowance also is inadequate for its



purpose. Students may also experience financial difficul-

ties because they did not anticipate inflation, resulting

in a rise in the price of automobiles, and the cost of

food and housing. Financial difficulties of Saudi

students in the United States due to the fact that the

student finds himself for the first time having responsi-

bilities that he hasn't encountered in his homeland. In

Saudi Arabia, the student would not have to worry about

buying a car, his father is responsible for this, nor

would he have to worry about rent for housing as most own

their own houses. In other words, his parents are respon-

sible for providing him with transportation, housing,

food, clothing, and living expenses. Health insurance,

including surgery, is free in Saudi Arabia, provided by

government hospitals.

Additionally, education and scholarship at all levels

are provided by the government in Saudi Arabia.

Financial problems loom large among the matters of

great concern to international students (Eddy, 1972).

Students who come to the U.S. with limited resources may

experience financial difficulties because of one of the

following reasons: 1) they estimated their expenses with

inadequate information provided in the college catalogs;

2) they had unrealistic ideas about the availability of

financial aid or other sources of income; 3) they did not

anticipate inflation; 4) they changed or extended their

coursework; or 5) they over-extended themselves by buying

9
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American consumer goods they could not afford (Salim,

1984)

The problem of adequate counseling of Saudi students,

however, cannot end by recognizing that there are dif-

ferences between them and their American counterparts.

Indeed, Saudi graduate students are a heterogeneous group

in many respects. Some students will go to very large

schools in the U.S., others will go to small ones. Some

are married and have children, while others do not. Some

are from wealthy families, while others are of more humble

origin. Every Saudi student has a unique demographic

profile with problems particular to that demographic

profile. For this reason it would be useful to identify

perceived problems within the context of identifiable

demographic parameters so that counselors within both

countries may focus their energies on and help Saudi

students with those problems that are most common to their

demographic group. The first step in moving towards this

goal is to identify the problems that the Saudi students

perceive.

The MISPI survey has been used in the past with

graduate students from other countries who come to the

U.S. for study. In this study 5 areas were chosen: aca-

demics, admissions, language, health and finance. Survey

participants were asked to select those items that they

perceived to be problems for them (12-15 items within each

area). The first question that needs to be addressed is
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whether or not the MISPI is able to determine perceived

problems with any reliability. Reliability is used here

to statistically show that respondents tend to select

similar items as opposed to selecting items in an

apparently random fashion throughout a category. In this

study the MISPI was shown to be reliable with coefficients

ranging from 0.65 to .90, as determined by the Kuger-

Richardson method (20 randomly selected surveys were used

to determine reliability for each category). Now that the

NISPI has been determined to be a reliable instrument in

identifying problem areas the question then becomes one of

identifying differences among the various demographic

groups.

The general purpose of this study is to identify what

Saudi Arabian students perceive to be their major problems

while studying in the United States. The nature and

extent of financial and academic difficulties will be

determined for a diverse group of Saudi Arabian students.

The specific purposes of the study are summarized as

follows:

Are there any differences in problems involving:

finances

academics

health

admissions

language



For Saudi students depending upon the following

characteristics:

personal

family

C) education

environment

resources

The five characteristics of the students are further

divided into 15 categories for analysis and testing. The

15 subdivisions are as follows:

1) Personal characteristics

a) age

b)sex

2) Family

education of spouse

number of children

C) social status of parents

d) education of parents

3) Education

English preparation

academic classification

orientation upon arrival to the U.S.

4) Environment

size of the university

size of the city

C) living arrangements

d) time in the United States

12
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5) Resources

person used for advising

percentage of money spent on

1) food
health
housing

These five perceived problems and 15 categories will

be tested to increase our understanding of how students in

different categories perceive their problems. The data

from the categories are non-parametric. An accepted

method of evaluating non-parametric data is to use the

Chi-square approach to testing hypothesis about dif-

ferences among categories. With this approach, we assume

that two categories will give the same percentage of

positive responses to an item (perceived problem). The

expected number of positive responses to a given item for

a category is then: (# within category) * (average %

responding for both categories) [see Chi-square descrip-

tionj. As the absolute difference between the expected

number and the actual number responding within a category

increases the value of the Chi-square statistic also

increases. This calculated value of Chi-square is then

compared to tabulated values to determine if groups

respond in significantly different ways and hence have

different perceptions of those problems that are important

to them.

This study is important because it was the first of

its kind to closely examine financial and academic



problems for all Saudi graduate students currently study-

ing in the United States.

Limitations of the Study

This study was made within certain limitations:

This study is subject to all the limitations

recognized in collecting data by mailed ques-

tionnaires.

Because of the exploratory and investigative

nature of the study, it was recognized that

students who complete the questionnaire reported

only what Arab students chose to reveal.

Assumptions

The following assumptions were considered to be

necessary for the validity of this study:

It is assumed that all subjects will respond

candidly and honestly in marking their choices of

problem areas included in the Michigan Interna-

tional Student Problem Inventory (MISPI).

Students have the capacity to recognize and

identify the problems which have significant

influence upon their personal and academic lives.

Definition of Terms

Academic classification: standing as a student in a

master's or doctoral degree program.

14
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Foreign student: a student who is neither a citizen of

the U.S. or an immigrant, but who is attending an

American institution of higher education,

and holds a valid Student Visa.

Graduate students: students enrolled in a course of study

beyond the level of the B.A. or B.S. degrees.



Chapter II.

Review of Related Literature

Introduction

In recent years the number of international students

at U.S. institutions of higher learning has increased

tremendously. With this increase in number of

international students there has also been a new interest

in developing an understanding of how international

students differ from their American counterparts. In

reviewing studies on international students, De Oliveira

(1982) found that between 1953 and 1978 there were 103

doctoral research projects which focused on one or several

aspects of the international students' experience while

studying in the U.S. While no review of the number of

thesis and research papers since 1978 has been made, it

appears that interest in the area has continued to grow.

In order to establish a framework for possible

methods of understanding the perceived problems of Saudi

students, an extensive overview of the literature regard-

ing foreign students in the U.S. was made. The range of

work done in this area is broad. Objective, easily quan-

tifiable descriptors such as age and other demographic

data have been used, as have subjective methodologies

based on interviews and observations.

In this review only those studies that may be

16
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classified within the following categories will be dis-

cussed:

Literature on the problems of international

students in general.

Studies on the problems of foreign students from

specific nationalities or backgrounds.

Studies on the problems of students from specific

Arab countries.

Studies related to the experience of Saudi

students in the United States.

Adjustment Phases of Foreign Students

It has been asserted by several scholars in the field

of international education that the international student

coming for study in the United States will experience dis-

tinct phases of adjustment. Establishing the existence of

these phases by hard empirical evidence is difficult, if

not impossible. Subjective appraisals of international

students' experience would tend to confirm the existence

of distinct phases of adjustment, despite the lack of

rigorous empirical proof. Phases are of more than casual

interest to a researcher in the field, since the time

dependent nature of transition is likely to effect the

outcome of response to questionnaires evaluating perceived

problems. In this way large errors may be introduced into

the general picture of a group of international students.
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Klein (1977) considered the following as factors that

influence and determine the pattern of adaptation that

will be followed by an international student while

studying in the United States: 1) The strength of motives

for change; 2) the amount of change needed (i.e. cultural

distance); 3) the individual's own personal experience at

coping with new experience in general; 4) stress response;

and 5) reinforcement provided by the new environment.

In addition to these determining factors of

adaptation, Klein (1977) describes several time dependent

phases of adaptation: the spectator phase, the stress-

adaptation phase, the coming-to-term phase, and the

decision phase. A rather similar idea was postulated by

Lysgaard (1955) and DuBois (1956). While Klein would be

in agreement with the phase descriptions of Lysgaard

(1955) and DuBois (1956) they would differ in that Klein

asserts that phase progression is strictly linear while

Lysgaard and DuBois would describe the process as being

cyclical or U-shaped. In either case, the spectator phase

is marked by the excitement typical of tourists

everywhere. The scenery is different and exotic. Slowly

the pleasures of new discovery are replaced by the reali-

zation that there are problems to cope with. The attempt

to gain mastery over these problems characterizes the

stress-adaptation phase. As might be expected, those

students from cultures similar to that of the United

States (i.e. Western European countries) more easily adapt
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to the day-to-day problems than those students from very

different cultures. In the coming-to-term phase the

international student has reached an equilibrium with his

environment. Finally the decision phase is reached. In

this last phase the international student becomes aware of

his/her impending return home. This phase is character-

ized by high expectations and apprehension.

While researchers disagree upon the shape of the

curves, Heath (1970) made a U-shaped curve for students

residing in the International Hall at Berkeley, Gullahorn

and Gullahorn (1963) assert that a W-shape is most

descriptive. For the most part researchers agree that

distinct phases exist for most students. Phases are

useful in explaining some of the variability associated

with studies on foreign students' adjustment in the United

States. Every student is likely to have a different

period of time that he spends in each phase, while some

may never experience all the phases. Thus in each phase,

a student is likely to experience different problems at

different times.

Adjustment Patterns of Foreign Students

In addition to these phases of adjustment there are

distinct patterns of adjustment that have been described

by Klein (1977). Instrumental adaptation refers to a mode

that is characterized by interactions with the environment

that are limited to those things pertinent to the academic
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or professional goal of the student. Social contacts are

with one's own national or cultural group. Sewell and

Davidsen (1956) refer to these students as detached

observers. These students are likely to perceive the

smallest amounts of problems with environmental adaptation

and readjustment to their home country, since their

involvement with the host culture is very limited and

identification with home very strong.

In opposition to the previous pattern are those

students who identify more strongly with the host

country's culture and place academic and professional

goals behind those of experiencing as much as possible

during their time in the United States. This group dis-

tributes into two parts: 1) Those students who realize

that their time is short and therefore wish to get as deep

a cross-cultural experience as possible, and those

students who do not wish to return to their home

countries. Sewell and Davidsen (1956) called the first

type "enthusiastic participants," and the latter

"settlers." Contact with past cultural norms is

voluntarily abandoned with the result that alienation

from the home country is high. Often, return home is a

traumatic experience.

According to Klein (1977) there are two other

patterns that may be considered: withdrawal and resis-

tance. Withdrawal is strongly akin to the identification

pattern of adaptation with the important difference that
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in this case the international student has had a failed

experience with the host culture and swings strongly back

to the native culture for support. This pattern is

characterized by a negative view of the host culture and

easy readaptation to home at the end of a period of study.

In the pattern of resistance, the international study may

have some contact with the host culture but only to the

extent that involvement facilitates advocacy of the home

culture. As with phases of adjustment, patterns of

adjustment will contribute to the overall variation when a

group of international students is examined.

Literature of the Problems of Foreign Students

in General

Santos (1959) conducted a study to examine seven

problem areas encountered by foreign students enrolled at

Indiana University during the second semester of the 1958-

1959 school year. The academic, financial, personal,

religious, emotional, and social aspects of adjustment to

college life were analyzed. His study revealed that

academic, financial, and social problems gave the most

trouble, while religious and personal problems gave the

least trouble to the total group of foreign students.

Russel, Tanenhaus and Roth (1962) surveyed nearly

two-thirds of the 3,200 foreign students enrolled at New

York University. The purpose of the survey was to gather

information about the needs and interests of the students.
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The respondents indicated the acquisition of knowledge and

skill as their most vital academic objectives. About half

the students who responded to the survey gave an indica-

tion of financial difficulty. High rental cost was

indicated as a problem area by about 50% of the 140

respondents who experienced housing problems.

Sharma (1971) surveyed foreign, non-European graduate

students enrolled in selected universities in North

Carolina. The survey attempted to identify and analyze

the adjustment problems of the students. Included in the

sample were students from the Far East, South Asia, the

Middle East, Africa and Latin America. Results of the

survey indicated that giving oral reports, participating

in class discussions, note taking, understanding lectures,

enrolling in appropriate courses, and writing term papers

were the most severe academic problems. Home-sickness,

inadequate housing, finance, and finding dating partners

were reported as personal problems.

Akpan-Iqout (1981) investigated problems, concerns

and needs encountered by foreign students in Oklahoma

universities and colleges. A mailed questionnaire was

sent to 710 international students who were enrolled at 6

institutions during the Fall term of 1979. Of the total

number contracted, 325 returned usable responses. The

results of the study indicated the following findings:

1.) English language, financial aid, and academic records

were perceived to be the most severe problems on

each campus.
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The academic classification of the foreign student

had a strong relationship to the problems

encountered. Unlike graduate students, under-

graduates were very concerned with the problem areas

of admission-selection, orientation services,

academic records, social-personal, living-dining, and

student activities.

The length of stay in the United States was a signi-

ficant variable. Foreign students who had spent

between 1 and 18 months in the United States experi-

enced more problems in the areas of living-dining and

English language than did those who had spent 37

months or more in the U.S.

Foreign students who spoke English as their first

language of preference were more concerned with

orientation services, student activities, and

financial aid, whereas respondents who did not speak

English as their first preference tended to be more

concerned with English language.

The nationality of the foreign student had a strong

relationship to problems experienced in the areas of

orientation services, living-dining, English

language, student activities, and financial aid.

Mukolu (1984) investigated the factors concerning the

problems of international students as perceived by inter-

national students in two selected public institutions in

Texas. Results revealed that significant differences were
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found between ages, sexes, marital status, geographical

area of origin, number of years in the United States,

number of years in the institution, where the student

lived and academic classification. In general, respon-

dents perceived problems in six areas: 1) financial aid,

2) placement services, 3) social-personal, 4) academic

advising and records, 5) living-dining and 6) student

activities. There are minor problems in five areas: 1)

admissions and selection, 2) orientation service, 3)

health services, 4) religious services and 5) English

language.

Amon, Kwabena 0 Fori (1984) conducted a study on

64 newly arrived foreign students at the University of

Minnesota, on their adjustment difficulties and coping

strategies. This randomly selected respondent group was

studied throughout the academic year 1982-83. The study's

first purpose was to identify the difficulties of

newly arrived foreign students who were then attending the

University of Minnesota. The second purpose was to

identify coping strategies of these students, and to

assess the effectiveness of alternative coping strategies

by these students. Third, having identified their diff i-

culties and their coping strategies, the final purpose of

the research was to speculate on the differences between

past and present problems of foreign students.

The findings of the study showed that: academically

their most common problems are (a) lack of effective
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communication skills in English, (b) frequency of college!

university examinations at the University of Minnesota,

(C) comprehending registration procedures at the

University of Minnesota. Social problems could be sum-

marized as follows: (a) concern about understanding

American slang words, (b) due to limited vocabulary in

English, they were concerned about being understood by

Americans, (C) loneliness, and negative remarks and atti-

tudes from some American students were some additional

difficulties. Personal problems were: (a) financial

difficulties, (b) tension of adjustment to different

environment, (c) locating suitable housing at reasonable

prices and (d) time budgeting in the U.S.

Factors relating to academic and social adjustment of

international graduate students at the University of

Pittsburgh were studied by Lanz, Josef ma Garcia (1985).

In this study 72 students from 7 different countries

answered a mailed questionnaire and 21 responded to the

comprehensive interview.

The most important findings in the study are the

following: library use, and understanding lectures and

textbooks were perceived by the IGS as the most important

factors influencing their academic adjustment. The factor

"Own motivation for knowing about other cultures" was

selected by IGS as being the most important factor

influencing their social adjustment. Socio-economic

prestige was considered by the respondents as the most
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important motivational factor for studying in the United

States. The academic advisor was perceived by the IGS as

the main source of support for their course selection.

Finally, in relation to the efficacy of the students'

service, the respondents felt most satisfied with the

factor "Evaluation of the academic credentials."

Rad (1986) examined relationships between difficulty

of adjustment and length of time to adjust. One hundred

and forty-two participants completed a questionnaire and

volunteers from among them were interviewed. The results

revealed that: a) personal background and length of stay

in the United States had no bearing on academic perfor-

mance, b) students with higher levels of language

proficiency were better adjusted in academic areas; c)

severity of personal problems was related to the students'

perceptions of American attitudes toward the students'

homelands, d) students with less-severe personal and/or

interpersonal problems were more academically satisfied,

and e) students with less-serious academic problems were

better satisfied with academic aspects of the sojourn.

Hamouda (1986) conducted a study to identify the

academic and socio-cultural adjustment problems of a

specific group of international students and to make

curricular recommendations to aid international students

in readjustment.

This study used a triangulation of data to gain

understanding about the academic and socio-cultural
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adjustment problems of international students. A

questionnaire was developed and administered to 194 inter-

national students, open-ended interviews were conducted

with 35 international students and 64 personal narrative

stories were collected.

The study revealed seven categories of academic

adjustment problems: 1) advisor-related difficulties,

2) curriculum program relevance, 3) discrimination,

4) educational system differences, 5) instructor-related

difficulties, 6) language proficiency and 7) university

system difficulties. Eight categories of socio-cultural

adjustment problems were found: 1) American system

differences, 2) American values and customs, 3) discrimi-

nation, 4) ethnocentrism, 5) finances, 6) housing,

7) language proficiency and 8) social isolation.

Studies on the Problems of Foreign Students

From Specific Countries

The experience of Wofford (1964) with the Turkish

foreign student project at the University of Florida was

noteworthy. The project enrolled 25 educators and lasted

for 1 year. Wof ford observed foreign students' likes and

dislikes, their pleasures and disappointments, their prob-

lems and ways of resolving them. Based upon this informa-

tion, the following recommendations were made: first,

foreign students should be housed in such a way that

students of the same nationality are placed in close
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association. Second, the orientation period within the

student's native country should include an extensive study

of English. Finally, the foreign students must accept the

goals established by the United States and their own

government.

'4 Hill (1966) studied the problems of Indonesian, Thai,

Pakistani, and Indian students enrolled at Indiana Univer-

sity during the 1963 fall semester. Six potential

problems areas were analyzed: academic, financial, hous-

ing, religious, personal, and social. A questionnaire was

mailed to 114 students and 78 completed and returned the

questionnaire. The findings revealed that these students

did experience substantial difficulties in academic,

personal, and financial areas.

Khalidi (1972) conducted a study to examine the

effect of cultural background on the adaptation of foreign

students in the United States. The respondents for this

study were 147 North European and Far Eastern students

attending Michigan State University, Wayne State Univer-

sity, and the University of Detroit during the Winter term

of 1972. A positive relationship was established between

the foreign students' adaptation to the U.S. and the

following cultural and situational variables: similarity

of the student's culture to the U.S. culture; strength of

the student's identity with his home country; length of

the student's stay in a foreign country; length of time
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the student has been speaking English on a regular basis;

degree of satisfaction with the foreign student's own

academic achievements, with the student's social

relationships with Americans, and with the educational

quality of the field of study and academic department

chosen.

Reporting on goals and problems of graduate students

from the Far East enrolled at a large, Western U.S.

university, Han (1975) found that all 118 students

sampled, who had been enrolled for at least two semesters,

volunteered that their most serious problem was that of

the English language. This deficiency hampered participa-

tion in classroom discussions, term paper writing, note-

taking, comprehension of lectures, examinations, and

consequently, obtaining superior grades. N.A. Payind

(1977) investigated the nature and extent of the academic,

personal and social problems of Afghan and Iranian

students in the United States. Data for the study were

collected through a questionnaire which was mailed or hand

delivered to a random sample of 190 Afghan and 210 Iranian

at selected colleges and universities across the country.

Of the total of 400 questionnaires distributed, 130 Afghan

men, 17 Afghan women, 101 Iranian men, and 24 Iranian

women returned usable questionnaires.

Analysis of the collected data revealed that the most

severe academic problems experienced by Afghan and Iranian

students were language related to completing written
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examinations in the same length of time that American

students were allotted, discussing, arguing, or Coitmiuni-

cating thought in English in the classroom and presenting

oral reports, and improving English to the level necessary

to successfully pursue academic work, including taking

classroom notes and preparing written reports. Other

serious problems in this area were getting papers typed

and competing with American students for high grades.

The most severe problems in the personal and social

categories were being shy, finding companionship with the

opposite sex, and establishing frank relationships with

professors.

Von Dorpows]d. (1978) investigated the perceptions

that oriental, Latin American, and Arab students had of

the problems they encountered while studying in the United

States. The researcher analyzed the responses of 356

oriental, Latin American, and Arab students enrolled in 9

American universities in 38 states. The study revealed

the following findings:

1.) With regard to the English language problem area, it

was found that undergraduate students reported that

their difficulties tended to increase as they reached

more advanced stages of their academic programs,

whereas the opposite was true for the Master's degree

candidates. In other words, the longer master's

students had been in the United States, the less they
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reported degrees of concern with the English language

area.

Male foreign students reported greater concern with

the Financial Aid problem area than did female

foreign students.

Foreign students and foreign student advisors consis-

tently agreed in ranking Financial Aid, English

language, and placement services as the primary prob-

lem areas of most concern to foreign students.

Arab students were perceived by foreign student

advisors as having the least difficulties with

living-dining and English language problem areas,

while oriental students were perceived by foreign

student advisors as having the most difficulties in

these two problem areas.

The problems encountered by Nigerian students while

studying in the United States were investigated by E. A.

Arubayi (1980). The investigator modified the MISPI and

mailed it to all 266 of the Nigerian students enrolled in

the Regents' System Universities in Kansas. Of the total

of 266 students, 213 Nigerian students returned completed

questionnaires. Arubayi concluded that the problem area

of most concern to Nigerian students was financial aid,

followed by social-personal, academic records, orientation

services, and living-dining, in that order.

The problems of Malaysian students were investigated

by Salim (1984), who used a modified version of the MISPI
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to identify and examine adjustment problems experienced by

Malaysian students enrolled at Western Michigan University

during the winter semester of 1984. Financial aid,

followed by English language were the two most serious

problem areas for Malaysian students at WMU.
I..

The adjustment problem experienced by African

students in selected midwestern American institutions of

higher educations were studied by Wilson L. Mtebe (1984).

Data was collected by questionnaire from 296 of the 480

randomly sampled African students and 16 international

student advisors of the same institutions were computed

and ranked to generate respective rank hierarchies of

adjustment problems. Of the major findings, the most

severe problem of African students was getting work

permits for off-campus jobs. Other problems ranked in

descending order were: finding part-time jobs at the

university related to degree program; getting work experi-

ence in field of study; cultural differences; adjusting to

climate; homesickness; having enough money for basic

living expenses; sponsorship; receiving money from sponsor

without delay; and being accepted by social groups.

A study of adjustment difficulties of Spanish-

speaking international students studying in the United

States, was conducted by Ramos (1985). Fifty-one

Spanish-speaking international students were surveyed to

identify adjustment problems they faced at the University

of Cincinnati. Eight of the surveyed students were also



33

interviewed to illuminate survey results with anecdotes

and personal experiences. The greatest adjustment

problems resulted from lack of familiarity with the

English language and lack of social contact with

Americans. Some differences in adjustment problems were

attributable to age, length of time in the United States,

degree level being sought, sex, whether it was a first

sojourn away from home, and how long previous sojourns had

been. Recommendations were made concerning ways to

improve the language training and social integration of

international students.

Jose Colmenarez (1986) conducted a study to analyze

the perceptions of Venezuelan graduate students concerning

goals, objectives, and problems while studying at U.S.

universities. The population consisted of 620

Fundayacucho graduate students enrolled at U.S. Univer-

sities in 1985.

The main findings of the study were as follows: the

respondents indicated their most important goals as:

personal, to receive a rounded specialized education;

national, to be prepared to serve the home country; and

academic, to obtain a degree of Ph.D or M.S. They

accorded the greatest importance for the professional

objectives category. Major problems were related to the

financial area, followed by academic, orientation, and

English proficiency areas. A majority of the respondents

perceived their U.S. education as very relevant to
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Venezuela's needs and problems. Despite their

dissatisfaction with some factors, such as the competitive

grading system, little social interaction with U.S.

students, and irrelevant courses as requirements, they

were generally satisfied with the U.S. higher educational

system. The study revealed that the students' U.S. educa-

tion related significantly to their work in Venezuela and

to Fundayacucho's purposes. Students' goals, objectives,

and problems were consistent with Fundayacucho goals to

prepare human resources for national development and to

promote the transference of technologies to Venezuela.

Studies and Problems of Students from

Specific Arab Countries

Arab Emirates (U.A.E.) were studied by S.M. Harfoush

(1978). Data for the study were collected through a

questionnaire which was mailed to all 385 undergraduate

students who were studying in 29 states of the U.S. during

the Fall of 1978. Of this total, 239 usable surveys were

returned, including the responses of 226 males and 13

females. There were 227 single students and only 12

married students among the respondents. The results of

the study indicated the following:

1.) There was a positive relationship between the length

of time the U.A.E. undergraduate students stayed in

the United States and adjustment to social life in

the U.S. The longer the students stayed in the U.S.,
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the better their English became, the fewer problems

they had with social interactions, and the more they

liked American dating customs.

The religious practices of !J.A.E. undergraduate

students were affected by the length of time they

were in the United States. Of the respondents, 82

percent indicated that they regularly prayed before

coming to the U.S., compared to 63.2 percent who

continued to pray after establishing residence in the

U.S. Results also showed that those who had been in

the United States longer, prayed less often than

students with shorter periods of residence.

The majority of the respondents (52.7 percent) indi-

cated that they did not favor American dating

customs. Moreover, 62.3 percent perceived dating to

be harmful to personal morality and 68.7 percent

indicated that they would not consider marriage to an

American, even if they fell in love with one.

The majority of the respondents expressed favorable

attitudes toward the American educational system and

academic life. Of the respondents, 80.8 percent felt

that their academic programs prepared them for their

career when they returned home; 54 percent were

satisfied with their academic programs; 72.8 percent

expressed their preference for academic study in the

United States; and 51 percent felt that they were

academically well-adjusted.
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The majority (79.5 percent) reported satisfaction

with their housing, whereas getting used to American

food was one of the most troublesome items for 49.4

percent of the respondents.

The lack of adequate orientation was felt by 77.9

percent to be one of the most important factors

hindering their initial adjustment.

The academic, personal and social problems of Kuwaiti

students in the United States was investigated by A.G.

Ali-Ghanim (1983). A questionnaire was sent to a random

selection of the Kuwaiti student population throughout the

U.S. A total of 210 graduate and undergraduate usable

surveys were returned. The major findings were:

The most frequent academic problems reported by

Kuwait students were: lack of academic advising,

interaction with advisors, and difficulties in

securing academic admission. The most frequent

personal and social problems encountered by the

Kuwaiti students were homesickness, lack of access to

magazines and newspapers from their home country, and

conflict between Kuwaiti students' values and beliefs

and those of members of the host culture.

The length of stay in the U.S. was negatively related

to the academic problems experienced by Kuwaiti

students; the longer Kuwaiti students stayed in the

U.S., the fewer academic problems were encountered.

With regard to English language preparation, it was
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found that the higher a Kuwaiti student scored in the

TOFEL examination at the beginning of a program, the

less likely the student was to encounter academic,

personal, and social problems.

Students who were majoring in pure and applied

sciences were less concerned with English language

problems than students who were majoring in the

humanities.

Undergraduate male students experienced more problems

in understanding the American educational system, in

relationships with American and international

students, and in the interactions with their academic

advisors than did female students.

Single students faced more problems in the area of

orientation, living, getting accustomed to American

food, and participation in social activities than did

married students. Married students, however, were

more concerned with English language problems than

were single students.

In 1984, Kamal studied attitudes, social adjustment,

and educational problems of 223 Qatari students enrolled

at colleges and universities in the United States during

the 1982-83 academic year. The most frequently reported

problems were difficulty with writing, note-taking, and

class participation and getting used to American customs.

A study was conducted by S.A. Hamed (1985) to analyze

the problems faced by Egyptian students and their families



38

in the United States. A mailed questionnaire was used in

this study. Eighty Egyptian students had their

families with them in the United States participated in

this study. This study indicated that there were eight

main problems faced by the Egyptian students and their

families in the United States: 1) language and communica-

tion problems, 2) problems of adaptation to the American

culture, 3) housing problems, 4) problems to the adapta-

tion to the American educational system, 5) problems of

the student's spouse, 6) problems of the student's

children, 7) health problems, and 8) administrative prob-

lems. The results of this study indicated that the

Egyptian friend, the academic advisor, the faculty member

(not the academic advisor), the foreign (not American)

friend, and The Egyptian Cultural and Educational Bureau

were the main support resources the students used to help

solve the problems they faced. Results of this study also

indicated that the international student advisor, the

Egyptian Student Association, the family in Egypt and the

relatives in the United States were not found to be the

main support resources for the students and their

families.

Studies Related to the Experience of

Saudi Students in the United States

Jammaz (1972) was the first to study the adjustment

problems of Saudi Arabian students in the United States.
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His findings indicated that:

The younger students were considerably less well

adjusted than older students.

The married students were considerably less well

adjusted than unmarried students.

Students majoring in science and engineering were

much more adjusted than those who were specializing

in humanities and social studies.

There was a low association between duration of stay

and adjustment to life in America. He reported two

more findings. First, he found that many students

admitted having difficulty with English. Twenty-four

percent reported having some to great difficulty in

participating in seminars or discussion; 37 percent

had some to great difficulty in writing essays;

27 percent reported some to great difficulty in

understanding references, textbooks, journals, and

over 33 percent indicated that they faced some to

great difficulty in taking and organizing notes.

Second, he reported a positive correlation existing

between students' social relations with Americans and

the degree of ease with which they adjusted to their

situation. According to Janunaz, those who associated

extensively with Americans scored higher on measures

of adjustment than those who had associated less with

Americans. He emphasized that the extent of their
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relations also seemed to have a significant effect on

the student's academic achievement.

Rasheed (1972) assessed the perceptions of Saudi

students in the United States regarding university goals

and functions. His sample consisted of 695 Saudi students

enrolled in institutions of higher education in the

academic year 1971-72. He found that the respondents did

not consider services as a university function. Selective

admission as a university policy was also given the lowest

ranking by participants. On the other hand, his study

showed that students in several major fields of study dif-

fered in their perceptions of goals. Further, a direct

relationship was found between length of study in the

United States and divergence of perceptions. The longer

the student stayed in the United States, the less emphasis

he placed on university output goals. El-Banyan (1982)

noted that neither exposure to U.S. culture nor adjustment

had much effect on students' attitudes toward their tradi-

tional cultural values. On the other hand, some relation-

ship was revealed between length of stay and change in

students' attitudes. Exposure to U.S. culture was also

found to be positively related to marital status and level

of education.

A study of the academic commitment of sponsored Saudi

male graduate students was conducted by Al-Ghatani in

1981. His study was limited to students sponsored by King

Abdulaziz University. The researcher's objective was to
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examine the relevance of the existing regulations of the

overseas scholarship program and the academic decisions

common to all sponsored students. The results of his

study yielded the following recommendations and findings:

(a) establish an effective orientation program, (b) facil-

itate the proficiency of the Saudi sponsored student in

the English language, (c) longer time period in English

language programs does not necessarily result in fewer

difficulties later, (d) frequency of attendance at English

institutes did not have a strong effect on academic

commitment, (e) attendance at more than one college proved

to be an advantage, (f) students should attend schools

that are classified as selective, and (g) special consid-

eration should be given to students who are single and

older.

Mustafa (1985) conducted a study to determine the

nature of the academic problems experienced by Saudi

students at Western Michigan University. The data for

this study were obtained by means of a questionnaire which

was developed by the researcher. The study included 47

students, 22 faculty members, 24 administrators, and 8

academic advisors.

The more problematic academic areas for Saudi

students were: giving oral reports, writing term papers,

taking notes, participating in classroom discussions, and

understanding lectures.

The more problematic academic areas for Saudi
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students as reported by faculty members at WMU included:

participating in classroom discussions, completing exami-

nations during the same time span as American students,

writing term papers, communicating in English, and pro-

nouncing words in English.

The more problematic areas for Saudi students as

reported by administrators at WMU included: pronouncing

words in English, writing term papers, completing examina-

tions during the same time span as American students,

understanding wording on tests, and writing essay type

exams.
The more problematic academic areas for Saudi

students as reported by academic advisors in the Chicago

office of the Saudi Arabian Education Mission in the U.S.

included: comprehending lectures, writing essay type

exams, writing term papers, competing with American

students for higher grades, and participating in classroom

discussions.

Saad-Al-Shedokhi (1986) investigated the problems

experienced by Saudi students while studying in institu-

tions of higher education in the United States. The data

were collected using a two-part questionnaire: Part I was

devised by the investigator to collect demographic data;

and Part II was a modified version of the MISPI which was

selected after careful examination of the literature. The

questionnaire was sent to a random sample of 859 Saudi

students enrolled in institutions of higher education
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during the spring term of 1986. 430 usable questionnaires

were returned. The study revealed that the problem area

of most concern to Saudi students as a group was financial

aid, followed by academic records.

Summary and Conclusion

This chapter is a review of the literature related to

the adjustment problems faced by international students at

institutions of higher learning in the United States. The

review has been organized into five categories:

Literature on the problems of international

students in general.

Studies on the problems of foreign students from

specific nationalities or backgrounds.

Studies on the problems of students from specific

Arab countries.

Studies related to the experience of Saudi

students in the United States.

The literature reveals that the problems experienced by

foreign students are extremely diverse and include these

major problems related to: finance, academics, language,

health care and orientation. Methodologies vary from the

subjective to the objectives, with findings and recommen-

dations that cover a very wide range. In many studies

international students are examined as a group, without

regard to many of the basic demographic descriptors that

could differentiate between them.
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Chapter III.

Research and Methodology

This chapter identifies the methodology used in this

study. The chapter is divided into the following

sections: 1) Population and Sampling; 2) The instrument;

3) Collection of data; and 4) Analysis of data.

Population and Sampling

The population for this study consisted of Saudi

Arabian students, under the sponsorship of Saudi Arabian

governmental or semi-private agencies who were enrolled in

graduate programs in the United States during the spring

term of 1989,

There are at this time 1,210 Saudi graduate students

enrolled in educational institutions throughout the United

States; 629 are enrolled in masters programs, and 581 are

enrolled in doctoral programs. The following table shows

the distribution of the population according to sex and

academic classification (Saudi Arabian Educational

Mission, 1989). The research utilized a random, represen-

tative sample of the Saudi graduate students studying in

the United States.

The researcher requested the names and addresses of

all Saudi Arabian graduate students studying in the United

States so that the questionnaires could be mailed directly

by the researcher. However, the Saudi Arabian Educational

Mission holds this information as confidential.



Table 1. The Distribution of Saudi Graduate Students'

Population According to Sex and Academic

Classification
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The questionnaire was distributed randomly by the

Saudi Arabian Educational Mission. The students were

asked to mail the completed questionnaire directly to the

researcher and signing the questionnaire was optional to

preserve the student's anonymity. A low return of the

questionnaires was anticipated from the women in the popu-

lation due to Saudi traditional culture. Therefore, to

obtain questionnaires from a representative sample of the

women in the population each woman received a question-

naire.

Of the 1,210 Saudi graduate students, 850 question-

naires will be sent to a total of 70 female students and

780 male students.

The Instrument

The instrument used in this study was a two-part

questionnaire: Part I was a questionnaire (see Appendix

A) constructed by the investigator to collect data on

Male Female Total

Master's Program 581 48 629

Doctoral Program 559 22.

Total 1,140 70 1,210
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Saudi graduate students studying in colleges and univer-

sities in the United States. The focus of Part I was a

detailed look at the Saudi students' financial and

academic problems. Each question in Part I generates

sub-groups (categories) of Saudi students on the basis of

how they answer each question according to age, sex,

marital status, children, English language preparation,

among others. The scores that each category receives on

Part II (MISPI) are compared with each other looking for

areas of significant difference.

Part II of the instrument consisted of the Michigan

International Student Problem Inventory (MISPI). The

MISPI was developed by John Porter (1962), and has been

widely used for the past 27 years in research projects

with foreign students in the United States (Day, 1968;

Breuder, 1971; Hart, 1974; Von Dorpowski, 1977; Akpan-

Iqout, 1980; Arubayi, 1980; Saliin, 1984; Saad, 1986).

The MISPI was selected for the following reasons:

1. A number of reviewers of research on interna-

tional students advocate the use of a

standardized and replicable instrument as a

means of upgrading research on international

students (Cormack, 1962; Spaulding & Flack,

1976). The reviewers commented that the outcome

of much of the research on international students

has been unsatisfactory because of the lack of

standardized or replicable methodology; usually,
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questionnaires designed for one study are never

used again and findings based on it cannot be

compared to results achieved in other studies.

Therefore, the MISPI was selected for this study

in order to have comparative data. Spaulding &

Flack (1976) in their review of the pertinent

literature state that, "The MISPI is a quick and

reliable way of identifying problems perceived by

[foreign] students. .."

The MISPI was developed specifically with inter-

national students in mind. According to Porter

(1962), the instrument was developed based upon

hundreds of interviews and contacts with foreign

students who had studied in the United States.

The foreign students responses were compared with

those of American students, and consistently and

reliably, the responses of foreign students

differed significantly from those responses of

American students.

The MISPI was the most comprehensive instrument

for assisting in the identification of interna-

tional students' problems. Porter (1977) divided

the purpose and intent of the MISPI into four

categories: 1) to conduct research on the prob-

lems of students and groups of students from

other countries; 2) to facilitate counseling

interviews; 3) to provide a means for group
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surveys which might help identify needed college

program changes; and 4) to provide faculty

members and other personnel with an instrument

for orientation and discussion.

The MISPI contains a series of 132 items grouped into

11 major problem areas or sub-scales of 12 items each.

Validity and Reliability of the MISPI

According to Porter (1977), the MISPI was adminis-

tered to 108 international students and 50 American

students at Michigan State University in 1962. The

results recorded from administering the Mooney Problem

Checklist College Form showed a difference significant at

the .05 level between the mean scores of the 50 American

students and the 108 foreign students. The U.S. students

mean score was 44.97 as compared to the foreign students'

mean score of 21.24. The results from administering the

MISPI showed that a difference significant at the 0.05

level existed between the mean scores of the 108 foreign

students and the fifty U.S. students, the mean scores

being 15.06 and 11.26 respectively. These results tend to

establish the concurrent validity of the MISPI. Measure

of central tendency computed on the results of the sample

of 108 students showed a mean of 15.06, a median of 12.50,

and a mode of 17.00. Of the 132 items on the MISPI Inven-

tory, 127 of the items were checked by at least one

student. The highest number of items checked by an
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individual was 53. Finally, 76% of the students reported

that the MISPI gave an accurate picture of the problems

currently bothering them and 79% stated that the procedure

was worthwhile. The MISPI seems to measure what it sets

out to measure, namely, problems encountered by foreign

students studying in the United States.

The internal consistency reliability of the MISPI is

described in the MISPI Manual (Porter, 1977):

A reliability estimate of .58 was found for the MISPI

by use of the Kuder-Richardson Formula for the total

scale, and a total scale reliability estimate of .67 was

found by using the Spearman-Brown split-half method. Sub-

scale reliability estimates ranged from .47 to .76 using

the Kuder-Richardson Formula.

In establishing the reliability of a test with

several scales, one of the important considerations is how

well each sub-scale relates to other sub-scales. The

MISTIC Computer was used to find the intercorrelations of

the sub-scales of the M.I.S.P. Inventory. Sub-scale

correlation coefficients above .16 are significant at the

.05 level for degrees of freedom of 106.

The MISPI is a fairly well known inventory designed

by Porter in 1962. This instrument was designed to be

used by foreign students in U.S. institutions at the

college level. The MISPI has been used at Michigan State

University as a counseling tool to help foreign students

identify and express their concerns.



For the study using the modified MISPI the subscale

reliabilities are as follows:

Perceived Problem Reliability

Admission and selection 0.655
Health Services 0.898
English Language 0.910
Financial Aid 0.880
Academics 0.707

These reliabilities is determined by the Kuder Richardson

Formula which estimates the degree to which a test is

consistent within itself. This formula is expressed as:

r=l x(N-X)

N (SD)2
r = reliability
X = mean score
N = number of items scored
SD = standard deviation of the scores

The table on the following page shows how reliability may be

interpreted.

Value of r

To Interpretation

0.2 A negligible degree of reliability -
this reliability could have occurred
by chance in the test.

0.2 0.4 A low degree of reliability - some
reliability actually exists in the
test.

0.4 0.7 A strong degree of reliability - a
considerable amount of reliability
exists in the test.

0.7 0.9 A high degree of reliability - def i-
nite, marked reliability exists in the
test.

0.9 1.00 A very high degree of reliability - a
very consistent and reliable test.

50

From

0
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The reliability is determined by correlating the test

questions in a particular section of the test. The higher

the correlation between test questions in a particular

area the higher the reliability of the test. The

reliability of the test depends also on the group to whom

it is administered. A test which provides reliable

results from one population may provide totally unreliable

results for another population. The results obtained from

the Saudi population in this study are more reliable than

those obtained by Porter in 1977.

For the purpose of this study, and with Porter's

permission, some of the MISPI subscale items were modified

and all items were changed to a Likert-type scale to allow

for measuring the perceived level of intensity of a given

problem. Thus, subjects were asked to rate each of the

132 items on the following scale: 0 = no problem; 1 =

minor problem; and 2 = major problem. Scores on the 11

subscales of this modified version of the MISPI consti-

tuted the dependent variables.

Hypotheses

The following null hypotheses were formulated through

the research:

1. There is no significant difference between male

and female categories and their associated

perceived problems.



52

There is no significant difference between the

age categories and their associated perceived

problems.

There is no significant difference between a

spouse with at least a high school diploma, and

one without a high school diploma categories and

their associated perceived problems.

There is no significant difference between the

number of children categories and their associ-

ated perceived problems.

There is no significant difference in the English

preparation categories and their associated

perceived problems.

There is no significant difference in the

students' academic classification categories and

their associated perceived problems.

There is no significant difference between the

orientation and non-orientation categories and

their associated perceived problems.

There is no significant difference between the

size of the college or university the student

attends categories and their associated perceived

problems.

There is no significant difference between the

size of the city in which the student lives

categories and their associated perceived prob-

lems.
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There is no significant difference between where

the student lives (i.e., dormitory, apartment,

house, American family, foreign student, Arab or

Saudi roommate) categories and their associated

perceived problems.

There is no significant difference between the

time a student has spent in the United States

categories and their associated perceived

problems.

There is no significant difference in the social

status of the parents' categories and their

associated perceived problems.

There is no significant difference between the

education of the parents categories and their

associated perceived problems.

There is no significant difference between the

person the student consulted to assist with

problems categories and their associated per-

ceived problems.

There is no significant difference between the

percentage of dollars spent on food, health care,

housing categories and their associated perceived

problems.

Collection of Data

After completing the final draft of the instrument, a

copy of the questionnaire (Parts I and II), and a cover
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letter was mailed to the Saudi Arabian Educational Mission

(SAEM) in Washington, D.C. The SAEM duplicated the ques-

tionnaire and cover letter, which was accompanied by a

stamped, self-addressed envelope, sent to each of the

Saudi graduate students included in the sample.

Analysis of Data

The returned questionnaires were subjected to the

following analysis:

Frequency and percentage analysis to demonstrate

demographic characteristics of the respondents.

Mean and standard deviation analysis to identify

problem areas on the NISPI of most concern to

Saudi graduate students as a group.

Chi-square test of categories based upon frequen-

cies of responses obtained from the MISPI.

Statistical significance was established at

the .05 level.

The data obtained was in the form of measurement

scales which were associated primarily with behavioral

science research. The MISPI measures subjective responses

on a Likert-type scale, which was ordinal in nature. The

demographic inquiry measures responses which were ranked on

a nominal scale. The nature of the measurement scales,

therefore, necessitates the use of non-parametric statist-

ical methods when analyzing the data obtained from the

test instrument.



Category 1 A B (Total in Category 1)

Category 2 C D (Total in Category 2)

Total Response No Response Total # of Students

D =(Total in Category 2) (Total No Response)/(Total # of
Students)

A, B, C and D are expected values for each cell.
Categories are: male/female, age, income, educational
background.

Response is circling a particular question
# of students = 354

Totals of categories = of students in that category
Total of Response = # of students with that response
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One purpose of this study was to determine if students

in different categories have equal difficulties. The Chi-

square test determined if two parts of a particular

category have equal responses as expected or if each set

of actual responses is different. If a different number

of responses on their perception of their difficulties was

found in both parts of a particular category then the Chi-

square test is significant.

The diagram below defines how expected values are

calculated from actual responses.

Response No Response

A = (Total in Category 1) (Total Response)/(Total # of
Students)

B = (Total in Category 1) (Total No Response)/(Total # of
Students)

C = (Total in Category 2) (Total Responses)/(Total # of
Students)
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The Oregon State University Computer Center was

utilized to provide Chi-square analysis. This was

conducted using an IBM model 43-81 main frame with the

expanded version of the Statistical Package for the Social

Sciences. The Chi-square determined the most signifi-

cant relationships when correlating the categories.



Chapter IV.

Presentation of Findings

In this chapter the findings of this study are

analyzed in five sections.

The characteristics of the Saudi graduate

students.

Identification of the problems of most concern to

Saudi graduate students.

Comparisons between categories of Saudi graduate

students.

Students' comments.

Sources of counseling help.

The Characteristics of the Respondents

Respondents According to Sex

As shown in Table 2, the Saudi graduate students who

participated in this study included 333 male (94.1%) and

21 female (5.9%) students.

Table 2. Distribution of Respondents According to Sex

Sex Number Percentage

Female 21 5.9

Male 333 94.1
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Respondents According to Age

As shown in Table 3, 207 respondents (58.5%) were

between the ages of 26 and 30, 116 respondents (32.8%)

were more than 30 years old, and 31 respondents (8.7%)

were between the ages of 21 and 25 years of age.

Table 3. Distribution of Respondents According to
Their Age

Age Number Percentage

21 thru 25 years 31 8.7

26 thru 30 years 207 58.5

over 30 years 116 32.8

Respondents Accordinq to Marital Status

Respondents were asked to indicate marital status, as

well as, whether the spouse was residing with the respon-

dent in the United States, if the spouse was attending

school, and if the spouse had a high school diploma.

Accordingly, 81 respondents (22.9%) indicated they were

single, 273 respondents (77.1%) indicated they were

married. Of the 273 respondents who were married, 268

(98.2%) indicated their spouse was with them in the United

States, 4 respondents (1.5%) indicated their spouse was in

Saudi Arabia, and 1 respondent (0.3%) indicated no

response. Two hundred married respondents (73.3%) also
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Status Number Percentage

Single 81 22.9
Married 273 77.1

Married, spouse in U.S. 268 98.2
Married, spouse in S.A. 4 1.5
No response 1 0.3

Married, spouse has high school
diploma 200 73.3

Married, spouse has no high
school diploma 67 24.5

No response 6 2.2

Respondents Accordinci to Number of Children

Married respondents were asked to indicate the number

of children they had. Table 5 indicates that 62 respon-

dents (22.7%) indicated they had 0 children, 58

respondents (21.2%) indicated they had 1 child, 84 respon-

dents (30.8%) indicated they had 2 children, 41

respondents (15.0%) indicated they had 3 children, 28

respondents (10.3%) indicated they had 4 or more children.
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indicated that their spouse had a high school diploma, 67

respondents (24.5%) indicated no high school diploma, and

6 respondents (2.2%) indicated no response.

Table 4. Distribution of Respondents According to
Marital Status



Respondents According to
English Language Preparation

When the Saudi graduate students included in the

sample were asked whether or not they had achieved the

required level of English proficiency prior to coming to

the United States, 102 (28.8%) responded positively. The

majority of the respondents, 247 (69.8%) indicated that

they had completed their English language preparation

after their arrival in the United States. Only 5 respon-

dents (1.4%) had no response (see Table 6).

Table 6. Distribution of Students Attending
Language Training

Language Training Number Percentage

Prior to U.s. 102 28.8
After U.S. 247 69.8
No response 5 1.4
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Table 5. Distribution of Married Students with Children

Number of Children Number Percentage

0 62 22.7
1 58 21.2
2 84 30.8
3 41 15.0
4 or more 28 10.3



Respondents According to
Academic Classification

The respondents were asked to indicate whether they

were in a Master's or Doctoral program. Table 7 indicates

that 210 (59.3%) of the respondents were enrolled in

Doctoral programs, and 138 (39%) were in Master's degree

programs, while 6 respondents (1.7%) reported in other

graduate degree programs.

Table 7. Distribution of Respondents According to
Their Academic Classification

Respondents According to
Predeparture Orientation

The respondents were asked whether they attended the

predeparture orientation program in Saudi Arabia. The

program is offered only to male students, therefore this

question was not applicable to female students (n=21).

Table 8 indicates that 222 students (62.7%) had attended

the orientation program prior to their arrival in the

United States, whereas 109 of the respondents (30.8%) had

not attended the program. Only 2 respondents (0.6%) had

no response (see Table 8).
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Master's Program 138 39.0
Doctoral Program 210 59.3
Other 6 1.7

Academic Classification Number Percentage



Orientation Class Number Percentage

Attended 222 62.7
Did not attend 109 30.8
No response 2 0.6

Respondents Accordincf to Campus Size

As shown in Table 9, 19 respondents (5.4%) attend

small colleges with 6,000 or fewer students, whereas the

majority of the respondents, 334 (94.4%) attend colleges

or universities with student population of 6,000 or more.

One respondent (0.3%) had no response.

Table 9. Distribution of Respondents According to
Size of Campus Enrollment

Population Number Percentage

less than 6,000 students 19 5.4
6,000 or more students 334 94.4
no response i 0.3

Respondents Accordjnq to the Size of the City
of Residence in the United States

According to Table 10, 119 respondents (33.6%) indi-

cated that they were living in cities with populations of

more than 1 million, 86 respondents (24.3%) were living in

cities with populations in the size of 100,000 to 300,000;
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Table 8. Distribution of Students Receiving Orientation
Instruction Prior to Coining to the United
States



City Population Number Percentage

less than 100,000 81 22.9
between 100,000 and 300,000 86 24.3
between 300,000 and 700,000 38 10.7
between 700,000 and 1,000,000 25 7.1
over 1,000,000 119 33.6
no response 5 1.4

Respondents According to Place of Residence

The overwhelming majority, 329 (92.9%) of the resi-

dents reported that they live in "private house or

apartments," 14 respondents (4%) indicated that they had

been living with Arab or Saudi roommates, 4 respondents

(1.1%) had been living with an American roommate, 3 re-

spondents (0.8%) indicated they were living with non-Arab

foreign students, 2 respondents (0.6%) reported that they

had been living in a room with an American family, and 2

respondents (0.6%) were living in a dormitory.
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81 respondents (22.9%) were living in cities with popula-

tions of less than 100,000; and 38 respondents (10.7%)

indicated that they were living in cities with populations

between 300,000 and 700,000; 25 respondents (7.1%) indi-

cated that they were living in cities with populations the

size of 700,000 to 1,000,000; while 5 respondents (1.4%)

had no response.

Table 10. Distribution of Respondents According to Size
of City of Residents in the United States



Table 11. Distribution of Students' Place of Residence

Residence Number Percentage

Dormitory 2 0.6
Room with American family 2 0.6
Apartment/house with American

roommate 4 1.1
Apartment/house with non-Arab

foreign student 3 0.8
Apartment/house with Arab

or Saudi roommate 14 4.0
Private house or apartment 329 92.9

Respondents Accordinci to Lencith of Stay in
the United States

The majority of Saudi students who responded to the

questionnaire, 210 respondents (59.3%), indicated that

they had been in the United States for more than 3 years.

There were 66 respondents (18.6%) who had resided in the

United States between 2 and 3 years, .49 respondents

(13.8%) who had resided in the United States for 1 to 2

years, 25 respondents (7.1%) who had been in the United

States for 6 months to 1 year, and only 4 (1.1%) of the

respondents had been in the United States for less than 6

months.

Table 12. Distribution of Students' Length of Stay
in the United States

Time in the United States Number Percentage

less than 6 months 4 1.1
6 months to 1 year 25 7.1
1 to 2 years 49 13.8
2 to 3 years 66 18.6
over 3 years 210 59.3
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Resiondents According to Social Status of Parents

All respondents were asked to rate the social status

of their parents. The majority of respondents, 281

(79.4%) rated their parents as middle class, 53 respon-

dents (15.0%) indicated that their parents are of upper or

high class, 14 respondents (4.0%) indicated that their

parents are of low class. Only 6 respondents (1.7%) had

no response (see Table 13).

Table 13. Distribution According to Respondent's
Perceived Parental Social Status

Social Status Number Percentage

Low 14 4.0
Middle 281 79.3
High 53 15.0
No response 6 1.7

Respondents According to
Educational Background of Parents

Respondents were asked to indicate educational back-

ground of both their father and mother, respectively.

Father: 195 respondents (55.1%) indicated that their

fathers had formal education, 158 respondents (44.6%)

indicated no formal education of their father, and 1 re-

spondent (0.3%) had no response. Mother: 66 respondents

(18.6%) indicated that their mothers had formal education,

287 respondents (81.1%) indicated no formal education of

their mother, and 1 respondent (0.3%) had no response.
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Table 14. Distribution According to Educational
Background of Students' Parents

Father Number Percentage

Formal education 195 55.1
No formal education 158 44.6
No response 1 0.3

Mother Number Percentage

Formal education 66 18.6
No formal education 287 81.].
No response 1 0.3

Respondents According to Perceived
Primary Source of Help with Academic Problems

Respondents were asked to indicate whom they felt

were most helpful with academic problems. Fifteen

respondents (4.3%) indicated foreign student advisor, 96

respondents (27.1%) indicated an Arab friend, 7 respon-

dents (2.0%) indicated American friends, 170 respondents

(48%) indicated professors, 22 respondents (6.2%) indi-

cated college counselor, and 44 respondents (12.4%) had no

response.

Table 15. Distribution According to Respondent's
Perceived Primary Source of Help with
Academic Problems
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Source Number Percentage

Foreign student advisor 15 4.3
Arab friend 96 27.1
American friends 7 2.0
Professors 170 48.0
College counselor 22 6.2
No response 44 12.4



Respondents According to
Percentage Spent on Housinq

The data presented indicated that 156 students

(44.1%) spent over 40% of their monthly allowance on

housing while 133 students (37.6%) spent 30-40%, 57

(16.1%) of the respondents spent 15-25%. Only 6 students

(1.7%) indicated that they spent 10-15% on housing. Two

(0.6%) of the respondents left this item unchecked.

Table 16. Distribution According to Percentage Spent
on Housing per Month by Respondent

Respondents According to Percentacie Spent
Per Year on Health

With respect to amount of money spent per year on

health, 125 respondents (35.3%) indicated that they had

spent $lOO-500 per year on health, while 101 respondents

(28.5%) had spent $500-1,000. Fifty-nine respondents

(16.7%) had spent $1,000-3,000 per year on health, 54 re-

spondents (15.3%) indicated $100 or less for the year on

health. Only 10 respondents (2.8%) indicated they had

spent more than $3,000 on health, 5 respondents (1.4%) had

no response.

67

Percentage Number Percentage

10-15% 6 1.7
15-25% 57 16.1
30-40% 133 37.6
over 40% 156 44.0
No response 2 0.6



Table 17. Distribution According to Dollars Spent
Per Year on Health Expenses Not Covered
by Scholarship

Respondents According to
Percentage Spent on Food

The data presented indicated that 167 respondents

(47.2%) spent 16-25% of their monthly allowance on food,

while 165 respondents (46.6%) said they spent 30% or more.

Twenty-one respondents (5.9%) checked 10-15%. One (0.3%)

of the respondents had no response.

Table 18. Distribution According to Monthly Percentage
Spent by Respondent on Food

Percentage Number Percentage

10-15% 21 5.9
16-25% 167 47.2
30% or over 165 46.6
No response 1 0.3

Respondents According to Perceived
Ranking of Academic Problem Areas

Respondents were asked to rank, in order of

increasing difficulty, their perceived problems in the
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Dollar Amount Number Percentage

$100 or less 54 15.3
$loo-500 125 35.3
$500-1,000 101 28.5
$l,000-3,000 59 16.7
more than $3,000 10 2.8
no response 5 1.4
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area of academics. The most difficult problem was

assigned a value of "1" (one) and the least difficult

problem was assigned a value of "5" (five) by the respon-

dent. The mean of the responses was calculated for each

problem area. Significant differences between each

problem area was determined by using a rank sum statisti-

cal test.

Table 18a shows the greatest level of significance

with which it may be assumed that there is a difference in

the ranking of a perceived problem area with the next most

difficult problem area. Significance was found at the

0.01 level for the difference between oral reports and the

remaining problem areas, as well as the difference between

lectures and the remaining problem areas. There was not a

significant difference between the respondents' rating of

papers, discussion and notes when determined at the 0.05

level. Therefore it may be concluded, with greater than

95% accuracy, that giving oral reports was perceived as

the greatest problem area and that understanding lectures

was perceived as the lowest problem area. Taking notes

was a lower problem area than writing papers or partici-

pating in discussions, but this difference is not

significant at the 0.05 level.
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+Significance is determined by a rank order test of a
problem area with the problem area which has a mean
indicating less difficulty.

*
The significance level of the rank order test of the dif-
ference between writing term papers and taking notes in
class is also p < 0.1.

Problem Areas of Most Concern to

Saudi Graduate Students

Determination of those perceived problem areas of

most concern to Saudi graduate students as a group is

given in Table 19. Mean values of positive responses

given to questions in that perceived problem area and

standard deviations of these means are shown in Table 20.

The table includes data of all questionnaires returned.

Table 19 shows that English language had a mean of 2.93

with a standard deviation of 2.92; a mean of 2.88 and

standard deviation of 2.78 for academic records; a mean of

2.38 and standard deviation 2.88 for financial aid

Table l8a. Distribution According to Perceived
Ranking of Academic Problem Areas

Rank Area Mean
Rank Order Test

Significance

1 Giving oral reports or
presentations 2.41 p < 0.01

2 writing term papers 2.93 not signifi-
gant*

3 Participating in class
discussions 2.94 p < 0.1

4 Taking notes in class 3.09 p < 0.01

5 Understanding lectures 4.34 +



English Language Area

The first problem area of great concern to the

respondents was the English language area. Table 20

presents the means and standard deviations of the scores

on each of the 12 items in the English language area. The

percentage of respondents checking these items are also

given.

The most serious problem indicated by respondents in
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problems; a mean of 1.94 and standard deviation 2.12 for

admissions-selection; a mean of 1.50 and standard

deviation 2.00 for health services problems.

The larger the mean value, the greater the concern

with that perceived problem area. Based upon these data,

we can infer that English language was the problem area of

most concern to Saudi students, followed by academics,

financial problems, admissions, and health problems.

Table 19. Means and Standard Deviations of Positive
Responses to Questions in the Five Perceived
Problem Areas for all Respondents.

Rank Perceived Problem Area Mean

1 English language 2.93 2.92

2 Academic Records 2.88 2.78

3 Financial Aid 2.38 2.86

4 Admissions-Selection 1.94 2.12

5 Health Services 1.50 2.00
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the English language area was giving oral reports in

class, in which 43.50 percent of the respondents reported

facing this problem. Slightly over 30 percent of the

respondents indicated having problems with an ability to

write English. The pronunciation not understood was a

problem to 27.68 percent of the respondents, while limited

English vocabulary was a problem for 24.85 percent.

Understanding U.S. slang was reported by 20.33 percent of

the respondents as a problem. The rest of the problem

situations listed in this problem area were of concern to

less than 18 percent of the respondents.

Table 20. Mean and Standard Deviation of the Scores
of Each of the Items in the English
Language Area.

Problem Situations Mean SD Percent

Giving oral reports in class 0.60 0.76 43.50
Ability to write English 0.44 0.68 32.76
My pronunciation not under-

stood 0.35 0.62 27.68
My limited English vocabulary 0.31 0.59 24.85
Understanding U.S. "slang" 0.27 0.57 20.33
Speaking English 0.21 0.49 17.79
Reading textbooks written

in English 0.18 0.49 13.55
Holding a conversation with
U.S. friends 0.21 0.41 9.60

Reciting in Class 0.10 0.38 7.62
Understanding lectures in

English 0.08 0.34 6.49
Insufficient remedial
English services 0.08 0.34 6.49

Having a non-English
speaking roommate 0.03 0.29 4.51



Academic Advising and Records

The second problem area of great concern to the

respondents was academic advising and records. Table 21

presents the means and standard deviations of the scores

on each of the 15 items in the academic advising and

records area. Percentage of respondents checking these

items are also given. In the academic advising and

records area, the problems that were of great concern to
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Table 21. Mean and Standard Deviation of the Scores on
Each of the Items in the Academic Advising
and Records Area

Problem Situations Mean Q Percent

Writing or typing term
(semester) papers 0.54 0.71 41.52

Concerned about grades 0.46 0.72 33.05
Insufficient advice from
academic advisor 0.26 0.57 19.49

Insufficient personal help
from professors 0.27 0.60 18.92

Frequent college examinations 0.24 0.53 18.92
Competitive college grading
system 0.19 0.51 14.12

Too many interferences with
studies 0.17 0.49 12.71

Relationship between U.S.
students and faculty 0.14 0.44 11.01

Obj ective examinations
(true/false, etc.) 0.13 0.42 10.16

Understanding how to use
the library 0.11 0.37 9.60

Feel unprepared for U.S.
course work 0.09 0.35 7.90

Relationship with foreign
student advisor 0.07 0.31 6.49

College orientation program
insufficient 0.07 0.32 5.93

Compulsory class attendance 0.05 0.27 4.51
Doing laboratory assignments 0.05 0.26 3.95
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the respondents were related to writing papers and grades.

Writing or typing term papers was a problem to 41.52

percent of the respondents, while being concerned about

grades was a problem to 33.85 percent of the respondents.

The insufficient advice from academic advisors was

reported by 19.49 percent of the respondents as a problem;

insufficient personal help from professors was reported as

a problem by 18.92 percent, while frequent college

examinations was reported as a problem by 18.92 percent.

The rest of the problem situations in. the academic

advising and records area were checked by less than 15

percent of the respondents.

Financial Aid Area

Table 22 presents the means and standard deviations

of the scores made on each of the 13 items in the

Financial Aid area. As revealed in Table 22, there were

four problem situations in the Financial Aid area in which

more than 20 percent of the respondents had difficulty.

These four situations were: Lack of money to meet

expenses, costs of buying food, costs of an automobile and

unexpected financial needs. The majority of the

respondents (22-43 percent) reported that they were having

difficulty with lack of money to meet expenses, 14-25 per-

cent were having problems with the cost of buying food,

23-44 percent indicated that they were concerned about the

cost of an automobile, 20-62 percent were having problems
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meeting unexpected financial needs, 12-71 percent

indicated that they were not receiving enough money from

home. A limited amount of U.s. dollars for purchases was

checked by 12-71 percent, and 12-14 percent were having

problems with saving enough money for social events/

traveling. Other situations in the financial aid area

were causing problems to less than 8 percent of the

respondents.

Table 22. Mean and Standard Deviation of the
Scores on Each of the Items in the
Financial Aid Area.

Admission and Selection

Table 23 presents the means and standard deviations

of the scores on each of the 12 items in the Admission and

Problem Situations Mean SD Percent

Lack of money to meet expenses 0.61 0.78 43.22
Costs of buying food 0.35 0.65 25.14
Costs of an automobile 0.29 0.57 23.44
Unexpected financial needs 0.28 0.60 20.62
Not receiving enough money

from home 0.17 0.48 12.71
Limited amount U.s. dollars
with purchase 0.15 0.44 12.71

Saving enough money for
social events 0.17 0.50 12.14

Money for clothing 0.10 0.39 7.90
Immigration work restrictions 0.10 0.37 7.62
Finding part-time work 0.03 0.21 3.10
Having to do manual labor

(work with hands) 0.03 0.20 2.54
Finding jobs that pay well 0.03 0.25 2.25
Finding employment between

college terms 0.02 0.18 1.69
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Selection area. The percentage of respondents checking

these items are also shown in the table.

In the Admission and Selection area there were three

problem situations in which more than 15 percent of the

respondents indicated that they were experiencing diff i-

culties. These were; getting admitted to U.S. colleges,

difference in purpose among U.S. colleges, and not

attending college of my first choice. Getting admitted to

U.S. colleges was a problem to 27.68 percent of the

respondents, differences in purposes among U.S. colleges

was a problem to 16.38 percent, and not attending college

of my first choice was a problem of 15.25 percent of the

respondents. Less than 14 percent of the respondents were

concerned about any other problem in this area.

Table 23. Mean and Standard Deviation of the Scores

Selection Area.

Problem Situations Mean SD Percent

Getting admitted to U.S. college 0.36 0.63 27.68
Differences in purpose among U.S.
colleges 0.21 0.52 16.38

Not attending college of my
first choice 0.21 0.54 15.25

Concern about value of a U.S.
education 0.18 0.49 13.84

Choosing college subjects 0.17 0.47 13.27
Immigration regulations 0.14 0.42 11.29
Lack of knowledge about U.s. 0.13 0.41 11.01
Evaluation of my former school

education 0.14 0.45 9.60
Registration for classes each term 0.09 0.34 7.34
Differences in purposes among
U.S. colleges 0.09 0.37 7.34

Understanding college catalogs 0.05 0.28 4.23
Not being met on arrival at campus 0.03 0.20 2.82



Health Services Area

The area in which the respondents experienced the

least problems was the Health Services area. Table 24

presents the means and standard deviations of the scores

of each items in the Health Services area. The percentage

of respondents checking these items are also shown in the

table.

Of all respondents, less than 22 percent were exper-

iencing problems in the Health Services area. The only

problem in this area reported by over 22 percent of the

respondents was feeling under tension. In the rest of the

problem items less than 14 percent of respondents reported

having problems.

Table 24. Mean and Standard Deivation of the Scores
Healthon Each of the Items in the
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Services Area.

Problem Situations Mean Percent

Feeling under tension 0.29 0.59 22.59
Need more time to rest 0.20 0.51 14.97
Nervousness 0.17 0.49 12.14
Recurrent headaches 0.15 0.45 11.29
Poor eye sight 0.12 0.40 9.32
Finding adequate health
services 0.11 0.39 8.19
Dietary problems 0.10 0.40 7.34
Worried about mental health 0.03 0.24 7.12
Service received at Health
Center 0.09 0.37 6.77

My physical height and
physique 0.07 0.30 6.21

Health suffering due to
academic pace 0.08 0.36 5.36

Hard to hear 0.04 0.25 3.38



Comparison Between Subgroups of

Saudi Graduate Students

A comparison between subgroups of Saudi graduate stu-

dents of their perceptions of the five problem areas they

encountered while studying in the United States is pre-

sented in this section of Chapter IV. The null hypotheses

were tested through application of the Chi-square

statistic.

Hypothesis One

There was no significant difference between male and

female categories and their associated perceived problems

was tested at the 0.05 level of significance through

application of the Chi-square statistic. Data in the

first column of Tables 25-29 indicated Chi-square value

for all items in the five problem areas. For English

language, reciting in class was the only item reported as

significant. For academic records, three items out of

fifteen reached significance at the 0.05 level, these

items are: objective examination, insufficient advice

from academic advisor and understanding how to use the

library. In the area of financial aid, the significant

differences were found in two items: immigration work

restrictions and money for clothing. Need more time to

rest was the only item out of twelve reported as signif 1-

cant in the area of health services. There were no

78
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significant differences reported in any of the twelve

items listed in admission-selection area. Therefore

hypothesis one was rejected in terms of previous listed

items and was accepted for all remaining items. In

reference to the above significant items, the question-

naire shows that female Saudi graduate students have a

greater problem than males in the following items:

reciting in class, objective examinations, insufficient

advice from academic advisor, understanding how to use the

library, immigration work restrictions, money for clothing

and need more time to rest.

Hypothesis Two

There was no significant difference bewteen the age

categories and their associated perceived problems, which

was tested at the 0.05 level of significance through

application of the Chi-square statistic. Data in the

second column of Tables 25-29 indicated Chi-square values

for all items in the five problem areas. The item having

to do with manual labor was the only item reported as

significant in the area of financial aid. In the area of

admission-selection, two items out of twelve were reported

as significant, these items are: evaluation of my former

school credentials and understanding college catalogs.

For the health services, significance was found in the

item about mental health. None of the twelve items in

English language or the fifteen items in academic records
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were significance at the 0.05 level. Therefore hypothesis

two was rejected in terms of the preceding items and was

accepted for all remaining items. In reference to the

above significant items, the questionnaire shows that

Saudi students over 30 years old have more problems than

their younger counterparts in the items of having to do

manual labor, understanding college catalogs and being

worried about mental health but less of a problem with

evaluation of former school credentials than do their

younger counterparts.



Table 25. comparison of Age and Sex Categories of Saudi Graduate Students
in their Perception of the English Language Problem Area.

English Language

Questionnaire Item

speaking English
Giving oral reports in class
Ability to write English
Reciting in class
Understanding lectures in English
Reading textbooks written in English
Understanding U.S. slang
My limited English vocabulary
My pronounciation not understood
insufficient remedial English services
Having a non-English speaking roommate
Holding a conversation with U.S. friends

*Indicates significance at the 0.05 level

The significant chi-square tests have the following descriptive statistics:

Sex

Questionnaire item % of Male % of female
4) Reciting in class 6.91 19. 05

Sex
p-value

Age
p-valuex2

0.987 0.321 0.609 0.737
1.690 0.194 1.616 0.446
1.838 0.175 4.534 0.104
4.133 0.042* 0.067 0.967
0.260 0.610 3.488 0.175
0.574 0.449 1.186 0.553
0.555 0.456 3.088 0.214
0.192 0.661 0.436 0.804
3.769 0.052 0.195 0.907
0.266 0.606 2.277 0.320
1.057 0.304 1.506 0.471
0.603 0.437 0.427 0.808



Academics

Questionnaire Item

Frequent college examinations
Compulsory class attendance
writing or typing term papers
competitive college grading system
objective examinations
Insufficient advice from academic advisor
Too many interferences with studies
Feel unprepared for U.S. college work
Concerned about grades
Doing laboratory assignments
Insufficient personal help from professors
Relationship between U.S. students and faculty
Relationship with foreign student advisor
Understanding how to use the library
College orientation program insufficient

Table 26. Comparison of Sex and Age categories of Saudi Graduate Students
in their Perception of the Academic Records Problem Area.

*Indicates significance at the 0.05 level

The significant Chi-square tests have the following descriptive statistics:

5) Objective examinations 9.31 23.81

6) Insufficient advice from academic advisor 18.92 52.38

14) Understanding how to use the library 9.31 28.57

Sex
p-valuex2 x2 p-value

0.424 0.515 4.374 0.112
1.089 0.297 0.349 0.840
0.062 0.804 0.256 0.880
0.000 0.983 2.721 0.257
4.547 0.033* 2.663 0.264
13.378 0.000* 0.077 0.962
0.646 0.422 0.040 0.980
0.653 0.819 0.178 0.915
2.738 0.254 3.486 0.175
0.075 0.784 2.772 0.250
1.659 0.198 0.950 0.622
0.294 0.588 0.811 0.666
0.055 0.815 0.350 0.839
7.831 0.005* 1.490 0.475
0.144 0.705 2.877 0.237

Questionnaire Item % of male % of female



Table 27. Comparison of Sex and Age categories of Saudi Graduate Students
in their Perception of the Financial Aid Problem Area.

* Indicates significant at the 0.05 level.

The significant Chi-square tests have the following descriptive statistics:

6.03 0.84

Finance Aid

Questionnaire Item
Sex

p-value
Age

p-valuex2

1. Lack of money to meet expenses 0.239 0.625 2.201 0.333

2. Not receiving enough money 0.020 0.888 2.430 0.297
3. Having to do manual labor 0.582 0.445 8.593 0.014*
4. Saving enough money for social events 0.144 0.704 0.146 0.930
5. Immigration work restrictions 4.886 0.027* 0.792 0.673
6. Limited amount U.S. dollar will purchase 1.272 0.259 0.065 0.968
7. Finding part time work 3.053 0.081 0.158 0.924
8. Unexpected financial needs 1.864 0.172 1.845 0.398
9. Money for clothing 4.493 0.034* 0.285 0.867

10. Costs of an automobile 0.000 0.982 1.983 0.371
11. Finding employment between college terms 0.893 0.345 0.869 0.648
12. Finding jobs that pay well 0.305 0.581 2.462 0.292
13. Costs of buying food 0.690 0.406 2.561 0.278

Questionnaire Item % of male % of female
5) immigration work restrictions 6.31 19.05
9) Money for clothing 6.61 19.05
3) Having to do manual labor

%ofover3O %ofunder3O



Table 28. Comparison of Sex and Age Categories of Saudi Graduate Students
in their Perception of the Admission - Selection Problem Area

Admissions

Questionnaire Item
Sex

p-value
Acie

p-value

1. Evaluation fo my former school credentials 0.159 0.690 9.080 0.011*

2. Concern about value of U.S. education 0.003 0.957 0.892 0.604

3. choosing college subjects 0.338 0.561 1.924 0.382

4. Getting admitted to U.S. college 0.167 0.682 0.621 0.733

5. Registration for classes each term 0.053 0.814 2.665 0.264

6. Not attending college of my first choice 2.726 0.099 0.228 0.892

7. Understanding college catalogs 0.015 0.902 9.371 0.009*

8. Immigration regulations 1.077 0.299 5.046 0.080

9. Lack of knowledge about U.S. 0.021 0.886 1.430 0.489

10. Differences in purposes among U.S. colleges 0.114 0.736 1.447 0.485

11. Differences in U.S. and home education systems 1.659 0.198 1.296 0.523

12. Not being met on arrival at campus 0.649 0.420 1.159 0.560

*Indlcates significance at the 0.05 level.

Questionnaire Item % of over 30 % of under 30

1) Evaluation of my former school credentials 5.17 14.70

7) Understanding college catalogs 6.03 3.36



Table 29. Comparison of Sex and Age Categories of Saudi Graduate Students
in their Perception of the Health Services Problem Area

*Indicates significance at the 0.05 level.

The significant Chi-square tests have the following descriptive statistics

% of female

33.33

% of under 30

1.26
Ill

Health

Questionnaire Item
Sex

p-value X2
Age

x2 p-value

1. Poor eyesight 0.003 0.954 0.350 0.840
2. Recurrent headaches 0.092 0.761 0.125 0.940
3. My physical height and physique 1.479 0.224 0.326 0.850
4. Hard to hear 0.851 0.356 0.200 0.905
5. Nervousness 0.071 0.790 0.246 0.884
6. Finding adequate health services 0.114 0.736 0.355 0.187
7. Dietary problems 1.843 0.175 5.085 0.079
8. Need more time to rest 5.912 0.015* 2.195 0.334
9. Worried about mental health 0.649 0.420 6.977 0.031*
10. Feeling under tension 0.005 0.942 0.283 0.868
11. Service received at health center 0.206 0.650 1.924 0.382
12. Health suffering due to academic pace 0.016 0.899 2.808 0.246

Questionnaire Item % of male

5) Need more time to rest 13.81

% of over 30

7) Worried about mental health 6. 03



Hypothesis Three

There was no significant difference between a spouse

with a high school diploma, and one without a high school

diploma categories and their associated perceived problems

was tested at the 0.05 level of significance through

application of the Chi-square statistic. Data in the

first column of Tables 30-34 indicated Chi-square value

for all items in the five problem areas according to the

education of spouse category. For English language there

were eight items out of twelve reported as significant,

these items are: ability to write English, reciting in

class, understanding lectures in English, understanding

U.S. slang, my limited English vocabulary, my pronuncia-

tion not understood, having a non-English speaking room-

mate and holding a conversation with U.S. friends. For

the financial aid there were four items out of thirteen

reaching significance at the 0.05, these items are: not

receiving enough money from home, having to do manual

labor, saving enough money for social events and money for

clothing. Need more time to rest was the only item out of

twelve reported as significant in the area of health ser-

vices. There were no significant differences reported in

any of the fifteen items listed in the academic records

area or the twelve items listed under admission-selection

area. Therefore hypothesis three has failed to be

rejected in all items except in terms of items previously

listed.

86
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In reference to the above significant items, the

questionnaire shows that Saudi graduate students whose

spouse does not have a high school diploma have more

problems than the Saudi students whose spouse does have a

high school diploma in the following items: the ability

to write English, reciting in class, understanding

lectures in English, understanding U.S. slang, limited

English vocabulary, pronunciation not being understood,

having a non-English speaking roommate, holding a conver-

sation with U.S. friends, not receiving enough money from

home, having to do manual labor, saving enough money for

social events, money for clothing and need more time to

rest.

Hypothesis Four

There was no significant difference between the

number of children categories, and their associated per-

ceived problems was tested at the 0.05 level of signifi-

cance through application of the Chi-square statistic.

Data in the second column in Tables 30-343 indicated Chi-

square values for all items in the five problem areas

according to number of children category. The item, not

receiving enough money from home, was checked as signifi-

cant in the area of financial aid. For admission-

selection area, two items reported as significant, these

items are: Immigration regulations and differences in

U.S. and home education systems. The item: need more
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time to test, was the only item reported as significant in

the area of health services. There were no significant

differences found in items listed under English language

or academic records. Therefore, hypothesis four was

rejected for items previously indicated and was accepted

for all remaining items. In reference to the above sig-

nificant items, the questionnaire shows that Saudi

graduate students who have more than two children have

more problems than students who have less than two

children in the following items: not receiving enough

money from home, immigration regulations, differences in

U.S. and home education systems, and more time to rest.

Hypothesis Five

There was no significant differences in the social

status of the parents, categories and their associated

perceived problems was tested at the 0.05 level of signi-

ficance through application of the Chi-square statistic.

Data in the third column in Table 30-34 indicated Chi-

square value for all items in the five problem areas

according to social status of parents category. There was

only one item out of all items listed in the five problem

areas reported as having significance, that was found in

the area of financial aid and the item was; having to do

manual labor. Therefore hypothesis five has failed to be

rejected except in terms of that item.

In reference to the above significant item, the

questionnaire shows that Saudi graduate students whose
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parents have a high income have more problems with having

to do manual labor than do Saudi students from families

with moderate incomes.

Hypothesis Six

There was no significant difference between the edu-

cation of the parents categories, and their associated

perceived problems was tested at 0.05 level of signifi-

cance through application of the Chi-square statistic.

Data in the fourth column in Tables 30-34 indicated Chi-

square value for all items in the five problem areas,

according to education of parents category. For English

language the significant difference was found in the item:

my pronunciation not understood. For the financial aid

the significant difference was found in the item: Costs

of buying food. For admission-selection area, the item

lack of knowledge about U.S. reported as significant.

None of the items listed under academic records or health

services area has reached significance at the 0.05 level.

Therefore, hypothesis six was rejected only on preceding

items and was accepted for all remaining items.

In reference to the above significant items, the

questionnaire shows that Saudi graduate students who have

parents with no formal education have more problems than

Saudi students who have parents with a formal education in

the following items; my pronunciation is not understood,

costs of buying food, lack of knowledge about U.S.



The significant Chi-square tests have the following descriptive statistics:

Questionnaire Item
Ability to write English
RecIting in class
Understanding lectures In English
UnderstandIng U.S. slang
Ny limited English vocabulary
My pronunciation not understood
Having a non English speaking roommate
holding a conversation with U.S. friends

9) My pronunciation is not good

% Educated Spouse
30.00
5.00
5.50

21 .00

24.00
25.00
2.50
7.50

% Non Ecjucted Spouse
44.78
13.43
13.43
31.3)
38.81
40.30
13.43
19.40

Lof Parents with no Formal Ed. oLrents with Formal Ed.

31.01 22.99

Table 30. Comparison of Education of Spouse, Number of Children, Social Status of
Parents, Education of Parents Categories of Saudi Graduate Students in
their Perception of the English Language Problem Area

Education of Number of Social Status Education

English Language Spouse Children of Parents Parents

Questionnaire Rem p-value X' p-value X2 p-value X p-value

1. Speaking English 2.445 I 0.118 2.577 0.108 0.256 0.613 0.419 0.518

2. Giving oral reports in class 0.778 0.375 0.016 0.183 1.994 0.158 0.000 0.999

3. AbIlity to write English 4.504 I 0.027* 2.503 0.114 1.679 0.195 0.026 0.881

4. Reciting In class 5.400 I 0.020* 2.676 0.102 0.001 0.982 0.755 0.385

5. Understanding lectures In English 4.558 0.033* 0.465 0.495 0.245 0.620 0.357 0.551

6. Reading textbooks written in English 1.373 0.241 0.042 0.837 1.900 0.168 0.321 0.511

7. Understanding U.S. slang 7.106 0.008* 2.131 0.114 0.024 0.878 0.099 0.753

8. My limited English vocabulary 5.492 0.019* 0.109 0.742 0.144 0.704 0.058 0.810

9. My pronunciation is not understood 5.724 0.017* 0.599 0.439 2.669 0.102 5.241 0.022'

10. insufficient remedial English services 3.149 0.076 1.732 0. 188 0.041 0.839 3.166 0.015

11. havIng a non English speaking roommate 12.073 I 0.001* 2.516 0.113 1.048 0.306 0.410 0.493

12. Holding conversations with U.S. friends 7.575 0.006* 0.686 0.407 0.000 0.989 1.844 0.174

indicates significant at the 0.05 level



Table 31. Comparison of Education of Spouse, Number of Children, Social Status of
of Saudi craduate Students in their Perception of theParents Categories

lndicates significant at the 0.05 level

t,mber Social Status

of Children of Parents

X' p-value X p-value
0.849
0.013
0.711
0.843
0.810
0.746
0.998
0.753
0.211
0.119
0.319
0.759

0.453

0.103
0.161

0.021
0.875
0.161
0.194
0.869
3.725
0.161
1.021
0.026
1.967
1.827
0.229

tducatlon of
arents

X p-value
0.885
0.350
0.688
0.660
0.351
0.054
0.688
0.312
0.872
0. 160

0.171
0.642

0.030

0.174

I 1.016

0.862

0.671
0.313

0.049 0.824 0.036

0.155 0.693 3.211

0.018 0.893 I 0.131

0.636 0.425 0.039

0.264 0.607 I 0.027

0.472 0.492 0.104

0.222 0.631 I 0.000

0.053 0.818 0.099

0.082 0.114 I 1.566

0.339 0.560 2.426

1.253 0.263 0.994

0.283 0.595 0.094

2.039 0.153 0.561

0.013 0.781 1
2.652

0.004 0.918 I 1.906

Academic Records Problem Area

Academic Records
Questionnaire Item

Fducat ion

of Spouse

x p-value

1. Frequent college examinations

2. Compulsory class attendance

3. Writing or typing term papers

4. Competitive college grading system

5. Objective examinations (true/false)

6. Insufficient advice from advisor

1. Too many interferences with studies

8. Feel unprepared for U.S. college work

9. Concerned about grades
10. Doing laboratory assignments
11. Insufficient personal help from prof.

12. Relationship between U.S. students

and faculty

13. RelatIonship with foreign

student advisor
ii. Understanding how to use the library

15. College orientation insufficient

0.108
1.814
0.823
0.259
0.011
0.128
2.119
2.638
0.936
1.855
0.115
2.408

0.024

0.743
0.170
0.364
0.611
0.916
0.121
0.095
0.101
0.333
0.113
0.520
0.121

0.818

0.051 I 0.821

0.141 0.102



The significan Chi-square tests have the

Questionnaire Item
Hot receiving enough money from home
Having to do manual labor
Saving enough money for social events

9) Money for clothing

2) Hot receiving enough money from home

8) Having to do manual labor

13) Costs of buying rood

following descriptive statistics:

% of eduçtgd spouse
II .00

1 .50

9.50
5.50

% of non-gjuçjted spouse
22.39
5.97

19.40
13.43

% of 1-? chIldren % of over _children
11.26 24.63

% of mod?rate income of high.jncome
1.36 . 7.55

% of parents !filh no formal Ed. of parents with formal Ed.
30.56 20.69

Table 32. Comparison of Education of Spouse, Number of Children, Social Status of
Parent, Education of Parents Categories of Saudi Graduate Students in
their Perception of the Financial Aid Problem Area

Education Number Social Status Education of
Financial Aid of Spouse of Children of Parents
Questionnaire Item X p-value X2 p-value X p-value X

farents
p-value

I. tack of money to meet expenses 0.938 0.333 I 0.438 I 0.508. 2.263 0.133 1.634 0.211
2. Not receiving enough money from home 5.452 0.020* 6.291 0.012*1 3.294 0.010 0.161 0.688
3. HavIng to do manual labor 3.928 0.047* 0.840 0.359 7.668 0.006*' 1.124 0.189
4. Saving enough money for social events 4.666 0.031* 0.976 0.323 2.254 0.133 3.451 0.064
5. Immigration work restrictions I 0.000 0.993 1.139 0.286 1.605 0.205 1.142 0.285
6. timlted amount U.S. dollar purchases 2.408 0.121 0.133 0.716 0.144 0.704 0.088 0.761
7.. Finding part time work 0.000 0.997 0.001 0.981 0.332 0.565 1.655 0.198
8. Unexpected financial needs 2.618 0.106 0.115 0.734 2.129 0.099 0.118 0.731
9. Money for clothing 4.558 0.033* 0.465 0.495 1.091 0.296 0.441 0.501
10. Costs of an automobile 2.558 0.110 2.016 0.150 0.171 0.674 0.210 0.603
II. Finding employment between terms 0.070 0.791 0.124 0.725 0.005 0.914 0.213 0.644
12. Finding a job that pays well 0.010 0.791 1.479 0.224 1.850 I 0.114 0.034 0.854
)3. Costs of buying food 2.371
indicates significant at the 0.05 level

0.123 0.599 0.139 3.191 0.074 I 8.151 I
0.004*



indicates signIficant at the 0.05 level

The significant Chi-square test has the following descriptive statistics:

Questionnaire Item
8) Immigration regulations
II) DIfference In U.S. and home education systems

% of )-2 children
10.56
18.30

% of over 2 children
21.73
36.23

Education Plumber Social Status Education of
Admissions - Selection of Spouse of Children of Parents Pfrents
Questionnaire Item X2 p-value X2 p-value X2 p-value X p-value
1. Fivaluation of former school credentials 0.259 I 0.611 I 2.149 I 0.097 0.013 I 0.910 0.028 0.86 7
2. Concern about value of U.S. education 0.001 I 0.932 I 3.229 0.072 I 0.88! 0.346 0.575 0.148
3. Choosing college subjects 2.991 0.084 I 0.001 0.969 I 3.479 0.062 0.676 0.411
4. Getting admitted to U.S. college 1.123 0.189 0.011 0.911 2.239 0.135 2.112 0.100
5. Registration for classes each term 0.051 0.821 0.485 0.486 0.099 0.753 0.528 0.467
6. ilot attending college of first choice 3.358 0.067 0.841 0.358 0.037 0.848 0.252 0.616
7. Understanding college catalogs 2.530 0.112 0.339 0.560 0.014 0.834 0.177 0.674
8. Immigration regulations 0.039 0.843 4.755 0.029k 1.122 0.233 0.220 0.639
9. tack of knowledge about U.S. 2.544 0.111 I 3.706 0.054 2.911 0.088 4.524 0. 033*

10. Difference in purpose of U.S. colleges 3.845 0.050 I 0.091 0.763 0.245 I 0.620 1.352 0.245
I) Difference in U.S. & home ed. systems 2.379 0.123 I 8.138 0.004 * 0.010 I 0.922 0.252 0.616
12. Hot being met on campus 0.6/5 0.411 I 0.001 0.973 0.181 I 0.670 0.034 0.854

Table 33. Comparison of Education of Spouse, Number of Children, Social Stat:us of
Parent, Education of Parents Categories of Saudi Graduate Students in
their Perception of the Admissions-Selection Problem Area

% of Parents with no Formal Ed. % of Paretjjth Formal Ed,
9) tack of knowledge about U.S. 12.36 7.28



Health Services
Questionnaire Rem

Questionnaire Item
8) Need more time to rest
12) Health suffering due to academic pace

tducat ion

of Spouse
p-value

% of educated spouse
13.00
3.00

Number
of Children
X2 p-value

Social Status
of Parents
X p-value

Fducatlon of
arents

X p-value
1. Poor eye sight 1.445 I 0.229 0.056 0.812 0.027 0.870 0.001 0.975
2. Recurrent headaches 0.733 0.392 0.006 0.931 0.951 0.328 1.102 0.294

3. My physical height and physique 0.021 0.885 0.343 0.558 1.023 0.312 1.893 0.169

4. Hard to hear 0.143 0.705 0.254 0.614 0.614 I 0.422 0.026 0.872

5. Nervousness 2.971 I 0.084 0.133 0.715 0.012 0.838 2.377 0.123

6. Finding adequate health services 1.620 0.203 0.163 0.681 0.385 I 0.535 0.093 0.760

1. Dietary problems 0.151 0.698 3.442 0.064 0.385 0.535 0.080 0.771

8. Need more time to rest 5.681 0.011* 5.902 0.015* 0.001 0.973 0.484 0.487

9. Worried about mental health 0.222 0.638 3.315 0.069 1.740 0.181 0.429 0.512

10. Feeling tinder tension 0.193 0.660 0.115 I 0.734 0.014 0.906 0.730 0.393

11. Service received at the Health Center 2.050 0.152 0.004 0.952 0.950 0.330 1.112 0.285

12. Health suffering due to academic pace 8.014 0.004* 0.858 0.354 3.611 0.057 3.042 0.081

Table 34. Comparison of Education of Spouse, Number of Children, Social Status of
Parent, Education of Parents Categories of Saudi Graduate Students in
their Perception of Health Services Problem Area

indicates significant at the 0.05 level

Itie significant Chi-square test has the following descriptive statistics:

% of 1-2 ctildren % of more than 2 children

8) Need more time to rest 12.67 26.08

% of non educated spouse
25.37
11.94



Hypothesis Seven

There was no significant difference in the English

preparation categories, and their associated perceived

problems was tested at the 0.05 level of significance

through application of the Chi-square statistic. Data in

the first column in Tables 35-39 indicated Chi-square

value for all items in the five problem areas according

to English preparation category. In the area of English

language, three items reported as significant at the 0.05

level. These items are: Understanding lectures in

English, reading textbooks written in English and my

limited English vocabulary. For financial aid, signif 1-

cant differences were found in two items out of thirteen,

these items are: Having to do manual labor and money for

clothing. For the admission-selection area, three items

out of twelve were found as significant, these items are:

Getting admitted to U.S. college, understanding college

catalogs and differences in U.S. and home education

systems. The item, nervousness, was the only item

reported as significant in the area of health services.

There was no significant difference reported in any of the

fifteen items listed in the academic records area. There-

fore, hypothesis seven was rejected in terms of items

previously indicated and was accepted for all remaining

items. In reference to the above significant items, the

questionnaire shows that Saudi graduate students who had

English training after coming to the U.S. were

95
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experiencing more problems than Saudi students who had

their English training prior to coming to the U.S. in the

following items: Understanding lectures in English,

reading textbooks in English, my limited English vocabu-

lary, having to do manual labor, money for clothing,

getting admitted to U.S. college, understanding college

catalogs, differences in U.S. and home educational system

and nervousness.

Hypothesis Eight

There was no significant difference in the students'

academic standing categories, and their associated per-

ceived problems was tested at the 0.05 level of signif i-

cance through application of the Chi-square statistic.

Data in the second column in Tables 35-39 indicated Chi-

square value for all items in the five problem areas

according to academic standing category. For English

language, two of the twelve items reached significance at

the 0.05 level. As depicted in Tables 35-39, these items

are giving oral reports in class and understanding

lectures in English. For the academic records problem the

significant differences were found in the items, feel

unprepared for U.S. college work, and understanding how to

use the library. For financial aid, the significant

differences were found in, money for clothing, and costs

of an automobile. Dietary problems item reported as the

only item reaching significance at the 0.05 level in the
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area of health services. None of the twelve items repre-

senting the admission-selection area were reported as

significant. Therefore, hypothesis eight has failed to be

rejected in all items, except in terms of items previously

listed.

In reference to the above significant items, the

questionnaire shows that Saudi graduate students working

toward a masters degree have more problems giving oral

reports in class, understanding lectures in English, feel

unprepared for U.S. college work, understanding how to use

the library, money for clothing, than do Saudi students

working toward a Ph.D. However, students who are working

towards a masters degree have less problems with the cost

of an automobile and dietary problems than those working

on a Ph.D.

Hypothesis Nine

There was no significant difference between the

orientation and non-orientation categories and their asso-

ciated perceived problems was tested at the 0.05 level of

significance through application of the Chi-square statis-

tic. Data in the third column in Tables 35-39 illustrates

the Chi-square values related to hypothesis nine. For the

English language there were two items reported as signifi-

cant, these items are: Reciting in class and my pronun-

ciation is not understood. For the academic records the

items, competitive college grading system and objective
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examinations (true/false) reported as significant. The

item of unexpected financial needs was the only item of

thirteen reported as having significance in the area of

financial aid. There were two items out of twelve

reported as significant in the area of admission-selec-

tion. These items are: Choosing college subjects, and

difference in purpose of U.S. colleges. None of the

twelve items representing the health services area reached

significance at the 0.05 level. Therefore, hypothesis

nine was rejected in terms of the preceding items, and was

accepted for all remaining items.

In reference to the above significant items, the

questionnaire shows that Saudi graduate students who did

not attend the orientation program in Saudi Arabia have

more problems than Saudi students who attended the program

in the following items: Reciting in class, competitive

college grading system, objective examinations, unexpected

financial needs, choosing college subjects, and difference

in purpose of U.S. colleges, but less problems than their

counterparts who did attend the program with the item of:

my pronunciation is not understood.



indicates significant at the 0.05 level

The significant Chi-Square tests have the following descriptive statistics:

Questionnaire Item
Understanding lectures in English
Reading textbooks written in English
My limited English vocabulary

2) Giving oral reports In class
5) Understanding lectures in English

4) Reciting in class
Ky pronunciation is not understood

% of n!iI11lLpr1or to U.S.
2.83

5.66
15.09

% of Hiit.rs
50.00
11.81

S of pr-oriented
5.36

31.70

% of EnglIh tier U,S1
9.72

17 .00

28.74

LLfliJL
39.05
4.76

% of non r-rIented
11.54
21.54

English Language Problem Area

English Academic
Language P1eparat Ion Standing Preorientat Ion

Questionnaire item X p-value X2 p-value x2 p-value

1. Speaking English I 1.985 0.159 0.626 0.429 I 2.800 0.094

2. Giving oral reports In class 0.854 0.355 4.169 0.041* 0.296 0.586

3. Ability to write English 2.619 0.106 0.169 I 0.681 2.899 0.089

4. Reciting in class 0.152 0.697 0.653 0.4)9 4.451 0.035*

5. Understanding lectures in English 4.979 0.026* 6.015 0. 014* 0.145 0.704

6. Reading textbooks written in English 8. 124 0.004* 0.2)7 0.641 0.584 0.445

7. Understanding U.S. slang I 0.195 0.659 I 0.036 0.849 0.940 0.332

8. My limited English vocabulary 7.442 0.006 1.988 I 0.159 0.570 0.450

9. My pronunciation is not understood 2.192 0.139 0.433 0.5)1 4.213 0.040*1

10. Insufficient remedial English services I 1.036 0.309 0.010 0.919 0.920 0.338

11. Having a non-English speaking roommate 2.451 I 0.117 1.684 I 0.194 1.271 0.260

12. Holding conversations with U.S. friendsl 0.001 I 0.934 0.184 I 0.668 2.818 0.093

Table 35. Comparison of English Preparation, Academic Standing, Preorienlation
Categories of Saudi Graduate Students in their Perception of the



Table

indicates significant at the 0.05 level

The significant (hi-square tests have the following descriptive statistics:

Questionnaire Item
8) Feel unprepared for U.S. college work
14) Understand how to use the library

Competitive college grading system
Objective examinations

36. Comparison of English Preparation, Academic Standing, Preorlentation
Categories of Saudi Graduate Students in their Perception of the
Academic Records Problem Area

English Academic
Academics freparation Standing Pj-eorlentat ion

Questionnaire Item X p-value X2 p-value X p-value

I. Frequent college examinations 2.137 0.144 2.212 0.137 1.697 I 0.193 I
2. Compulsory class attendance 0.236 0.627 0.002 I 0.966 0.152 0.696

3. Writing or typing term papers 0.086 0.769 0.620 I 0.431 0.063 0.802
4. Competitive college grading system 0.108 0.743 1.294 0.255 4.417 0.036*

S. Objective examinations (true/false) 1.163 0.281 0.346 0.556 I 4.445 0.035*

6. Insufficient advice from advisor 0.628 0.428 0.255 0.613 I 0.587 0.444

7. Too many Interferences with studIes 0.416 0.519 1.532 0.216 0.007 0.933

8. Feel unprepared for U.S. college work 0.015 0.902 5.990 0.014* 0.068 0.794

9. Concerned about grades 3.348 0.067 1.641 1.530 0.216 0.216
10. Doing laboratory assignments 3.205 0.073 0.027 0.868 0.206 0.650
II. Insufficient personal help from prof. 0.447 0.504 0.074 0.786 1.660 I 0.198
12. Relationship between U.S. students

and faculty
2.731 I 0.098 I 0.291 0.590 0.139 0.710

13. RelationshIp with foreign 0.692 0.406 0.044 0.834 0.638 0.424
.I...I....e ..A..1......

I3LUUJSL DUVUJ I I

14. UnderstandIng how to use the library I 0.177 I 0.674 4.427 I
0.035* 0.327 0.567

15. College orientation insufficient I 3.765 I 0.052 I 0.576 0.448 0.920 0.338 I

% of ipaters
12.50 5.24
14 . 58 7.62

% of pr?-oriented % of nQg-pre-orIentj1
11.16 19.23

7.59 14.62



indicates significant at the 0.05 level

the significant (hi-square tests have the

Questionnaire Item
3) Having to do manual labor
9) Honey for clothing

Honey for clothing
Cost of automobile

8) Unexpected financial needs

% ofJjsters Vjcf h.0,

11.81 4.29

18.06 28.10

. of pre:9riented % of no3Jg-orIented
17.41 28.46

Table 37. Comparison of English Preparation,
Categories of Saudi Graduate Students
Financial Aid Problem Area

(ngllsh

Financial Aid reparation

Questionnaire Rem X

1. lack of money to meet expenses 0.007

Academic Standing, Preôrientatlon
in their Perception of the

Academic
Standing Preorlentation

p-value X2 p-value X2 p-value

0.933 0.073 I 0.787 I 0.720 0.396 I

2. Not receiving enough money from home 1.976 0.160 0.079 I 0.779 0.058 0.810 I

3. Having to do manual labor 3.963 0.046*1 1.304 0.254 1.409 0.235

4. Saving enough money for social events 3.041 0.081 0.690 0.406 1.173 0.219

5. Immigration work restrictions 0.053 0.818 0.123 0.726 1.472 0.225

6. Umlted amount U.S. dollar purchases 0.765 0.382 0.051 I 0.821 0.671 I 0.413

7. FInding part time work 0.758 0.384 0.088 0.767 1.552 0.213

8. Unexpected financial needs 1.165 0.280 0.058 0.809 5.958 I 0.015*1

9. Honey for clothing 4.567 0.033* 7.098 0.008* 0.428 I 0.513

10. Costs of an automobile 1.509 0.219 I 4.719 0030* 0.212 0.645

II. finding employment between terms 3.065 I 0.080 0.434 0.570 0.204 0.651

12. Finding a job that pays well 0.493 0.483 3.661 0.056 0.048 0.827

13. Costs of buying food 1.405 0.236 0.025 0.875 I 0.001 0.978

following descriptive statistics:

% of Fnlish ptlor to U.S. % of (ngljt after ('.II.

0.00 3.64

2.83 9.31



Table 38. Comparison of English Preparation, Academic Standing, Preorientatlon
Categories of Saudi Graduate Students in their Perception of the
Admission-Selection Problem Area

The signiuican Chi-Square tests have the following descriptive statistics:

Questionnaire Item % of English Drjof to U.S. % of Fnlish jfler U.S.

4) Getting admitted to U.S. college 16.98 32.39

7) Understanding college catalogs 0.94 5.67

11) DIuiference in U.S. & home education systems 15.09 25.10

% of pre-orjgted % of non prg-orlented

3) Choosing college subjects 11.61 20.00

10) Difference In purpose of U.S. colleges 4.91 12.31

English Academic

Admissions - Selection Preparation Standing Preorlentat Ion

Questionnaire 1tm X p-value X2 p-value X2 p-value

I. Evaluation of former school credentials 0.374 0.541 1.262 I 0.261 I 3.035 0.081

2. Concern about value of U.S. education 2.286 0.131 0.124 0.725 1.418 0.224

3. ChoosIng college subjects 0.016 0.900 0.433 I 0.511 f 4.624 0.032*

4. GettIng admitted to U.S. college 8.780 0.003* 1.542 I 0.214 0.246 I 0.620

5. Registration for classes each term 0.522 0.470 0.502 I 0.478 0.068 0.794

6. Not attending college of first choice 4.069 0.044* 0.131 0.717 1.796 0.180

7. Understanding college catalogs 2.451 0.117 0.233 0.629 1.860 0.113

8. Immigration regulations 0.248 0.619 1.065 0.303 0.683 0.409

9. Iack of knowledge about U.S. 0.640 0.424 1.088 0.297 2.529 I 0.112

10. Difference in purpose of U.S. colleges 0.684 0.408 0.676 0.411 6.388 0.011*

11. Difference in U.S. & home ed. systems 4.315 0.038* 0.352 I 0.553 f 0.130 0.118

12. Not being met on campus 0.000 0.998 0.002 0.965 I 1.239 0.266

indicates significant at the 0.05 level



Tible 39. Comparison of English Preparation, Academic Standing, Preorientation
Categories of Saudi Graduate Students in their Perception of the
Health Services Problem Area

indicates significant at the 0.05 level

Ihe significant Chi-square tests have the following descriptive statistics:

Questionnaire Item % of Englisjrior to U.S. % of Engltb ifier U.S.
5) Nervousness 6.60 14.98

% of Mters % if £h.D.

7) Dietary problems 4.17 10.00

English Academic
Health Preparation Standing Preorientation
Questionnaire Item X2 p-value X2 p-value X2 p-value
1. Poor eye sight 0.951 0.329 0.658 0.411 1.111 I 0.292 I

2. Recurrent headaches 0.949 0.330 0.322 0.510 2.901 0.089 I

3. My physical height and physique 0.036 0.850 0.181 0.671 0.243 0.622 I

4. Hard to hear 0.310 0.577 0.549 0.459 3.576 0.059

5. Nervousness 4.769 0.029* 0.475 0.491 3.812 0.051

6. FindIng adequate health services 0.684 0.408 0.653 0.419 0.145 0.704

7. Dietary problems 0.152 0.697 4.126 0.042* 0.001 I 0.972

8. Need more time to rest 0.387 0.534 0.548 0.459 0.028 I 0.868 I

9. Worried about mental health 1.573 0.210 0.002 0.965 0.048 I 0.827 I
10. Feeling under tension 0.035 0.852 0.460 0.498 0.243 0.622 I
11. Service received at the Health Center 0.465 0.495 0.005 0.943 1.874 0.171

12. Health suffering due to academic pace 3.230 0.072 0.372 I 0.542 0.229 0.633



Hypothesis Ten

There was no significant difference between the size

of the college or university the student attends cate-

gories, and their associated perceived problems was tested

at the 0.05 level of significance through application of

the Chi-square statistic. Data in the first column in

Tables 40-44 illustrates the Chi-square values related to

hypothesis ten. For the academic records the significant

differences were found in three items. These items are:

insufficient advice from advisor, too many interferences

with studies, and insufficient personal help from profes-

sor. For the health services area, need more time to rest

was the only item reported as significant. None of the

items representing the English language, the financial

aid, or admission-selection areas reached significance at

the 0.05 level. Therefore, hypothesis ten was rejected

only for the items previously listed as significant, and

was accepted for all the remaining items. In reference to

the above significant items, the questionnaire shows that

Saudi graduate students who studied in a college or

university with students less than 6,000 have more

problems than their counterparts who studied in a college

or university with more than 6,000 students in the follow-

ing items: Insufficient advice from advisor, too many

interferences with studies, and need more time to rest.

104
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HYpothesis Eleven

There was no significant difference between the size

of the city in which the student lives categories, and

their associated perceived problems was tested at the 0.05

level of significance through application of the Chi-

square statistic. Data in the second column in Tables 40-

44 illustrates the Chi-square values related to hypothesis

eleven. In the area of academic records, insufficient

advice from advisor was the only item reported as signifi-

cant. For the financial aid, the significant differences

were found in the items: lack of money to meet expenses,

unexpected financial needs, and costs of an automobile.

Concern about value of U.S. education was the only item

reported as significant in the area of admission-selec-

tion. There were two items reported as significant in the

area of health services. These items are: recurrent

headaches and feeling under tension. None of the items

representing the English language reach significance at

the 0.05 level. Therefore, hypothesis eleven failed to be

rejected on all items, except in terms of the previous

items listed as significant.

In reference to the above significant items, the

questionnaire shows that Saudi students who lived in a

city with populations under 700,000 have more problems

than students who lived in a city with populations of

more than 700,000, in the following items: lack of money

to meet expenses, and costs of an automobile; while they



have less of a problem in items of unexpected financial

needs, concern about value of US, education, recurrent

headaches and feeling under tension.

Hytothesis Twelve

There was no significant difference between where the

student lives categories and their associated perceived

problems was tested at the 0.05 level of significance

through application of the Chi-square statistic. Data in

the third column in Tables 40-44 illustrates the Chi-

square values related to hypothesis twelve. For the

English language the significant differences were found in

items: giving oral reports in class, and understanding

lectures in English. For the academic records, the signi-

ficant differences were found in items: compulsory class

attendance, and objective examinations (true/false). For

financial aid there were four items out of thirteen

reported as having significance. These items are:

finding part-time work, finding employment between terms,

finding a job that pays well, and costs of buying food.

Choosing college subjects was reported as significant in

the area of admission-selection. Hard to hear was the

only items reported as significant in the area of health

services. Therefore, hypothesis twelve was rejected on

items previously listed and was accepted for all remaining

items.

106
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In reference to the above significant items, the

questionnaire shows that Saudi graduate students who live

in non-private apartments have more problems than their

counterparts who lived in a private apartment in the

following items: Understanding lectures in English,

compulsory class attendance, objective examinations

(true/false), lack of money to meet expenses, costs of an

automobile, and hard to hear, while they have less of a

problem in the items of unexpected financial needs and

choosing college subjects.

Hypothesis Thirteen

There was no significant difference between the time

a student has spent in the United States categories, and

their associated perceived problems was tested at the 0.05

level of significance through application of the Chi-

square statistic. Data in the fourth column in Tables 40-

44 illustrates the Chi-square values related to hypothesis

thirteen. There were significant differences found in

four items in the areas of English language and academic

records. For English language, speaking English, and my

pronunciation is not understood, reported as significant.

For academic records, feel unprepared for U.S. college

work, and understanding how to use the library, reported

as significant. There were no significant differences in

any of the items listed in the areas of financial aid,

admission-selection and health services. Therefore,
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hypothesis thirteen was rejected except in terms of the

preceding items listed as significant. In reference to

the above significant items, the questionnaire shows that

Saudi graduate students who spent less than three years in

the United States have more problems than their counter-

parts who spent more than three years in the following

items: Speaking English, my pronunciation is not under-

stood, feel unprepared for U.S. college work, and

understanding how to use the library.



indicates significant at the 0.05 level

The significant Chi-square tests have the following descriptive statistics:

Questionnaire item
2) Giving oral reports in class
5) Understanding lectures in English

% of non prIvje apartments
24.00
20.00

% of up to_three years
1) Speaking English 24.30
9) My pronunciation Is not understood 34.02

% of prjvatipartments
44.98
6.68

% of over three years
12.85
23.80

Table 40. Comparison of School Population City Population, Place of Residence andTime in U.S. Categories of Saudi Graduate Students in their Perceptionof the English Language Problem Area

Language
Questionnaire Item
I. Speaking English
2. Giving oral reports In class
3. AbIlity to write English
4. Reciting in class
5. UnderstandIng lectures in English
6. Reading textbooks written In English
7. Understanding U.S. slang
8. My limited English vocabulary
9. My pronunciation is not understood
10. InsufficIent remedial English services
11. Having a non English speaking roommate

School

Population
X2

0.031
0.013
0.359
0.162
1.884
0.950
0.208
0.140
1.435
0.440
0.025

p-value

I 0.860
0.911
0.549
0.688

(
0.170

I 0.330
0.649

I 0.709
0.231
0.507
0.875

City Population

0.072
2.980
1.474
3.888
0.425
0.459
0.108
1.106
3.908
0.669

I 1.012

X2 p-value

I 0.965

I 0.225
0.479

J
0.143
0.808
0.795
0.947
0.575
0.142
0.716
0.603

Place
Residence

X2 p-value

I 0.566
4.163
0.692

I 0.502
5.845

I 0.709

I 3.084
0.304 I
1.912
0.329
0.755

of

0.452
0.041*

0.405
0.478
0.016*

0.400
0.019
0.581
0.167
0.566
0.385

Time In
X2 p-value
7.750
0.333
0.032
0.000
1.512
0.028
0.204
3.658
4.428
0.927
0.066

U.S.

0.005*

0.564
0.851
0.994
0.219
0.868
0.652
0.056
0.035*

0.336
0.798

12. HoldIng conversations with U.S. friends 0.018 0.892 1.910 0.385 0.118 0.673 0.635 0.426



Ike significan Chi-square tests have the following descriptive statistics:

Questionnaire item
Insufficient advice from advisor
Ioo many interferences with studies

II) Insufficient personal help from professors

6) Insufficient advice from advisor

2) Compulsory class attendance
5) Objective examinations (true/false)

Feel unprepared For U.S. college work
14) Understand how to use the library

% of lejtan 6000
42.10
36.84
36.84

7. of uüde100.O0Q
11.07

7. of no ptjyjte apartment
16.00
24.00

7. of uidgr three years
11 .80

15.27

7. of cr 6000
19.76
11.91
Il .06

7. of ogr 00000
25.69

7. of oriyi1g aoartment
3.95
9.11

7. of oyr three years
5.71
1.14

Academic Records Problem Area

School
Academics opulation
Questionnaire Item X

City Population
p-value X'

Place of
Residence lIne in U.S.

p-value X2 p-value X p-value
I. Frequent college examinations 0.206 0.650 0.355 0.830 1.025 0.311 0.011 0.89 1
2. Compulsory class attendance 1.429 0.232 2.610 0.271 I 1.378 0.007* 0.215 0.64 3
3. Writing or typing term papers 0.014 0.905 1.824 1 0.402 0.839 0.360 1.508 0.219
4. CompetItive college grading system 0.044 0.835 1.848 0.391 0.100 0.752 0.011 0.916 I
5. Objective examinations (true/false) 2.583 0.108 0.001 0.991 5.632 0.018* 0.346 0.556
6. Lnsuffictnt advice from advisor 5.417 0.020* 9.834 0.001* 0.391 0.532 0.313 0.576
7. Ioo many Interferences with studies 9.631 0.002*1 2.605 0.212 0.038 0.845 0.844 0.358
8. Feel unprepared For U.S. college work I 0.232 0.630 2.508 0.285 0.519 0.471 4.214 I 0.040*1
9. Concerned about grades 1.676 0.195 0.861 0.648 1.300 0.254 1.641 0.200
10. Doing laboratory assignments 2.651 0.103 0.284 0.861 1.424 0.233 0.549 0.459
II. Insufficient personal help from prof. 4.131 0.030* 5.541 0.063 0.631 0.425 0.084 0.711
12. Relationship between U.S. students

and Faculty
0.633 0.426 4.816 0.090 2.410 0.121 0.790 I 0.374

13. Relationship with foreign
student advisor

I 0.017 I 0.891 0.910 0.634 0.206 0.650 0.499 0.480

14. Understanding how to use the library 0.000 I 0.995 3.891 0.143 0.173 I 0.678 6.040 0.014*
1 College orientation insufficient
indicates significant at the 0.05 level

2.562 0.109 5.423 0.066 0.329 I 0.566 0.108 0.143

Table 41. Comparison of School Population, Place of Residence, and Time in U.S.
Categories of Saudi Graduate Students in their Perception of the



Table 42. Comparison of School Population, City Population, Place of Residence andTime in U.S. Categories of Saudi Graduate Students in their Perception
of the Financial Aid Problem Area

Finance

Questionnaire Item
tack of money to meet expenses
Not receiving enough money from home
HavIng to do manual labor
SavIng enough money for social events
ImmIgration work restrictions
LimIted amount U.S. dollar purchases
Finding part time work
Unexpected financial needs
Money for clothing
Costs of an automobile
Finding employment between terms
Finding a job that pays well
Costs of buying food

lndicates significant at the 0.05 level

The significant Chi-Square tests have the

Questionnaire Item
1) tack of money to meet expenses
8) Unexpected financial needs
10) Costs of an automobile

7) Finding part time work
11) Finding employment between terms
32) Finding a job that pays well
13) Costs of buying food

following descriptive statistics:

of under 700.000
52.09
37.56
31.13

% of oyr l0O00o
44.44
26.38
22.22

% of non ptjyte apar(met Q[prj1ItLiartments
16.00 2.12
8.00

1.51
12.00 2.12
44.00 25.53

School

Po?ulatlon City Population
X p-value X2

Place of
Residence Time in U.S.

p-value X2 p-value X2 p-value
1.132 0.287 (21.961 ( 0.002*( 0.250 I 0.617 2.499 I 0.144
0.107 0.744 1.987 0.370 0.173 0.677 0.001 I 0.970
0.595
0.898
0.101
0.367
0.307
1.200
0.130
0.618
0.406
0.431
0.222

0.440
0.343
0.751
0.683
0.580
0.273
0.718
0.432
0.524
0.512 I
0.637

1.709
2.114
5.024
3.753
0.635
6.085
3.049
7.609
0.317
1111
1.955

0.426
0.347
0.081
0.416
0.728
0.048*

0.592
0.022*1
0.943
0.5/4
0.376

0.702
1.555
0.036
0.032
34.853
0.683
0.017
0.000
5.034
8.249
4.036

I

0.402
0.212
0.849
0.912
0.000*

0.409
0.896
0.999
0.025*

0.004*
0.045*

1.304
1.350
0.839
0.303
0.107
0.255
0.349
0.821
0.434
1.592
0.110

I P.254
0.245
0.360
0.582
0.743
0.634
0.555
0.365
0.5)0
0.207
0.743



Table 43. Comparison of School Population, City Population, Place of Residence, and
Time in U.S. Categories of Saudi Graduate Students in their Perception of
the Admission-Selection Problem Area

School Place of
Admission - Selection Po?ulatlon City Population Residence Time In U.S.
Questionnaire Item X p-value X2 p-value X2 p-value X2 p-value
1. Evaluation of former school credentials 0.789 0.374 I 2.139 0.343 0.005 0.946 2.135 0.144
2. Concern about value of U.S. education 0.639 0.424 I 6.497 0.039* 0.155 0.694 0.002 0.963
3. Choosing college subjects 0.018 0.894 1.572 0.456 4.632 0.031*1 0.002 0.963
4. GettIng admitted to U.S. college 0.826 0.364 3.226 0.199 1.834 I 0.176 0.001 0.974
5. Registration for classes each term 0.232 0.630 0.579 0.749 0.629 0.428 0.006 0.936
6. Not attending college of first choice 0.429 0.513 3.501 0.174 0.353 0.552 0.131 0.717
7. Understanding college catalogs 0.051 0.822 0.211 0.900 0.004 0.951 2.423 0.120
8. immIgration regulations 1.605 0.205 0.477 0.788 0.000

(
0.983 0.132 0.717

9. Iack of knowledge about U.S 0.000 0.995 0.499 0.779 0.069 f 0.793 0.113 0.737
10. Difference in purpose of U.S. colleges 1.884 0.170 0.964 0.618 0.730 0.393 1.512 0.219
11. DIfference In U.S. & home ed. systems 0.464 0.496 0.436 0.804 0.061 0.806 0.947 0.330
12. Not being met on campus 0.585 0.444 0.021 0.989 0.782 0.377 0.002 0.965

indicates significant at the 0.05 level

The significant (hi-square tests have the following descriptive statistics:

Questionnaire item % of under 100,000 % of oygr 700%000
Concern about value of U.S. Education 8.78 16.66

% of non rlvate apartment % of Driyat apartment
Choosing college subjects 4.00 15.80



Table 44. Comparison of School Population, City Population, Place of Residence, and
Time in U.S. Categories of Saudi Graduate Students in their Perception
of the Health Services Problem Area

Health
Questionnaire item

IndIcates significant at the 0.05 level

The significant Chi-square tests have the following descriptive statistics:

Questionnaire item
8) Needs more time to rest

2) Recurrent headaches
10) Feeling under tension

School
Population City Population

X' p-value X2 p-value

I of less than 6000
31.51

% of under 700000
8.29
18.04

Place of
Residence lime In U.S.

p-value X2 p-value

I of over 6000
14.07

I of oyer l00000
15.97
30.55

1. Poor eye sight 0.008 0.927 I 5.184 0.015 0.108 0.743 1.860 0.173
2. Recurrent headaches 0.023 0.879 7.499 0.024* 0.331 0.562 0.200 0.655
3. Ky physical height and physique 0.032 0.857 3.883 0.143 1.545 0.214 0.181 I 0.671
4. Hard to hear 2.651 0.103 0.213 0.899 5.274 0.022*1 0.970 0.325
5. Nervousness 0.203 0.652 0.199 0.905 1.756 0.185 1.035 0.309
6. Finding adequate health services 0.235 0.628 3.562 0.168 0.730 0.393 0.653 0.419
7. Dietary problems 0.235 0.628 2.512 0.276 0.005 0.942 I 0.653 0.419
8. Need more time to rest 4.318 0.038* 1.275 0.528 0.187 0.666 1.089 0.297
9. Worried about mental health 0.431 0.512 0.922 0.631 0.182 0.377 0.002 0.965
10. FeelIng under tension 0.785 0.376 19.438 0.000* 0.776 0.378 0.121 I 0.728
11. Service received at the Health Center 2.314 0.128 0.041 0.980 0.999 0.311 0.598 0.439
12. Health suffering due to academic pace 0.001 0.981 I 1.955 I 0.316 0.367 0.545 0.122 0.726

I 01 non pate apartment I of prJvae apartment
4) Hard to hear 12.00 3.03



Hypothesis Fourteen

There was no significant difference between the

person the student has used to assist with problem cate-

gories, and their associated perceived problems was tested

at the 0.05 level of significance through application of

the Chi-square statistic. Data in the first column in

Tables 45-49 illustrates the Chi-square values related to

hypothesis fourteen. For the English language, there were

significant differences in the item: Speaking English.

The item: Immigration work restrictions, was the only

item out of thirteen reported as having significance in

the area of financial aid.

None of the items representing the academic records,

admission-selection, or the health services reached signi-

ficance at the 0.05 level. Therefore, hypothesis fourteen

was rejected only on items previously listed as signifi-

cant, and was accepted for all remaining items.

In reference to the above significant items, the

questionnaire shows that Saudi students who consulted

friends have more problems than their counterparts who

consulted faculty with speaking English, but they had less

problems with immigration work restrictions.
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Hypothesis Fifteen

There was no significant difference between the per-

centage of dollars spent on food, health care and housing

categories, and their associated perceived problems was

tested at the 0.05 level of significance through applica-

tion of the Chi-square statistic. Data in the second,

third and fourth colums in Tables 45-49 illustrates the

Chi-square values related to hypothesis fifteen. For

English language area, giving oral reports in class was

found as significant in the second column. For the

academic records, college orientation insufficient was

found as a significant item in the third and fourth

column.

For the financial aid, there were significant dif-

ferences found in the items: Lack of money to meet

expenses, and not receiving enough money from home, and

costs of buying food, in the second column. Unexpected

financial needs was found as significant in the third

column. Lack of money to meet expenses, money for

clothing, and costs of buying food were found as signi-

ficant in the fourth column. For admission-selection

area, lack of knowledge about U.S. was found in the fourth

column. Poor eyesight was found in the fourth column as

significant in the area of health services. Therefore,

hypothesis fifteen was rejected in the previous items

listed as significant and was accepted in all remaining

items. In reference to the above significant items, the
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questionnaire shows that Saudi students who spent over 15

percent of their monthly allowance on food have more

problems in the following items: Giving oral reports in

class, lack of money to meet expenses, not receiving

enough money from home, and costs of buying food. The

questionnaire also shows that Saudi students who spent

over 500 dollars per year on health care were experiencing

more problems than their counterparts in the item of unex-

pected financial needs. The questionnaire also shows that

Saudi graduate students who spent over 40 percent of their

monthly allowance on housing were having more problems in

the following items: College orientation insufficient,

lack of money to meet expenses, money for clothing, costs

of buying food and lack of knowledge about U.S., while

they have less of a problem in the item of poor eyesight.



Table 45. Comparison of Primary Source of Help, Percent Spent on Food, Percent Spent
on Health Care, Percent Spent on housing Categories of Saudi Graduate
Students in their Perception of the English Language Problem Area

indicates significant at the 0.05 level

The significant Chi-square tests have the following descriptive statistics:

Questionnaire Item % of frjgnd's help % of fac14y help

1) Speaking English 23.13 13.53

2) Giving oral reports In class

% Spent % Spent. % Spent

on Food on Health Care on Housing

x2 p-value X2 p-value X2 p-value

0.428 0.808 I 1.561 I 0.668 I 2.229 0.328

8.617 0.013*1 0.883 0.829 I 3.966 0.138

1.911 0.312 3.063 0.382 1.311 0.519
2.847 0.241 3.662 0.300 0.842 0.656

1.719 0.423 5.055 0.168 I 0.394 0.821
0.023 0.989 1.942 0.585 1.432 0.489
3.199 0.202 3.947 0.267 0.201 0.904

0.383 0.826 2.641 0.450 I 0.315 0.829

0.465 0.793 1.116 0.759 1.302 0.522
2.335 0.311 5.630 0.131 0.165 0.921

2.447 0.294 3.761 0.288 0.008 0.996

0.631 0.730 f 0.305 0.959 0.510 0.775

Primary Source

English Ianguage of Help

Questionnaire Item p-value

1. SpeakIng English 9.397 I 0.024*

2. Giving oral reports in class 5.394 I 0.145

3. Ability to write English 3.441 0.328

4. RecitIng in class 0.152 0.697

5. UnderstandIng lectures in English 5.809 0.122

6. Reading textbooks written In English 6.145 0.105

7. Understanding U.S. slang 3.567 0.312

8. My limited English vocabulary 4.788 0. 188

9. My pronunciation Is not understood 3.994 0.262

10. InsufficIent remedial English services I 1.036 0.309

11. Having a non English speaking roommate I 2.451 0.117

12. Holding conversations with U.S. friendsl 0.001 0.934

% of up to on food % of ovej5% on food
14.29 45.48



Table 46. Comparison of Primary Source of Help, Percent Spent on Food, Percent Spent
on Health Care, Percent Spent on Housing Categories of Saudi Graduate
Students in their Perception of the Academic Records Problem Area

Academic Records
Questionnaire Item

indicates significant at the 0.05 level

The significant Chi-square tests have the following descriptive statistics:

Questionnaire Item of under 40% on housinq S of oyer 40% on housinq
15) College orientation Insufficient 4.08 10.25

Primary Source
of help

p-value

S Spent
on Food
X2 p-value

S Spent
on Health Care

X2 p-value

S Spent

i

Housing
X p-value

1. Frequent college examinations 3.049 0.384 3.152 0.207 4.415 0.220 0.978 0.613
2. Compulsory class attendance 2.603 I 0.457 2.706 0.258 4.171 0.244 0.704 0.703
3. Writing or typing term papers 0.528 0.913 4.342 0.114 1.424 0.700 3.825 0.148
4. CompetItive college grading system 6.426 0.093 4.011 I 0.131 0.661 0.884 4.328 0.115
5. ObJective examinations (true/false) 1.848 0.605 0.485 0.785 0.638 0.888 0.034 0.983
6. Insufficient advice from advisor 1.912 0.591 0.121 I 0.691 5.439 0.142 3.580 0.167
7. Too many Interferences with studies 1.830 0.608 1.822 0.402 3.102 0.376 0.100 0.951
8. Feel unprepared for U.S. college work 0.015 I 0.902 2.803 0.246 1.814 0.612 1.669 0.434
9. Concerned about grades 5.235 I 0.155 2.475 0.250 1.525 0.676 2.271 0.320
10. Doing laboratory assignments 3.205 0.073 0.438 0.830 3.479 0.324 1.530 0.465
11. Insufficient personal help from prof. 4.830 0.185 2.727 0.256 0.733 0.865 3.174 0.205
12. Relationship between U.S. students

and faculty
3.640 I 0.303 4.480 0.106 3.730 0.291 0.386 0.958

13. Relationship with foreign
student advisor

0.692 0.406 0.057 0.912 4.157 0.245 2.631 I 0.268

14. Understanding how to use the library 2.954 0.399 0.069 0.966 1.614 0.654 0.699 0.705
15. College orientation Insufficient 3.710 0.281 1.961 0.315 6.366 0.047' 6.122 0.041*



indicates significant at the 0.05 level

Ihe significant Chi-square tests have the

Questionnaire item
5) Immigration work restrictions

I) Lack of money to meet expenses
2) Not receiving enough money from home
13) Costs of buying food

8) Unexpected financial needs

I) Lack of money to meet expenses
9) Honey (or clothing
13) Costs of buying food

following descriptive statistics:

% of ftI{ftds help
2.72

% of up tQQ0 on health
'5.49

LPfitnL.4QQn hous log

nLficvl4v help
10.14

of ov 500 on heullh
26.80

&oI ov 427i on houslnq

V. Spent V. Spent V. Spent
on Food on health Care oi housing

Xl p-value X1 p-value X p-value
6.108 0.036* 6.201 0.102 125555 0.000k
6.135 0.034k 7.140 0.052 I 5.277 0.07)
4.503 0.105 2.903 0.391 0.346 0.84)
3.067 0.2)6 4.558 0.201 5.238 0.013
0.393 0.822 1.966 0.580 4.229 0.121
2.530 0.282 3.052 0.384 1.7)2 0.425
1.656 0.431 4.2)5 0.239 0.166 0.688
0.187 0.911 9.610 0.022k 4.106 0.095
4.893 0.081 3.165 0.288 1.905 0.019
0.611 0.731 5.190 0.158 2.604 0.212
0.594 0.743 1.968 0.579 1.763 0.414

0.809 5.006 0.111 3.516 0.112
113.431 0.00Ih 3.148 0.290 10.343 0. 006* I

Primary
Financial Aid of Help
Questionnaire Item Xa

Source

p-value
I. tack of money to meet expenses 3.084 I 0.319
2. Not receiving enough money from home 4.591 0.204
3. HavIng to do manual labor 3.610 0.307
4. Saving enough money for social events 4.013 0.254
S. Immigration work restrictions 10.629 0.014*
6. limIted amount U.S. dollar purchases 0.406 I 0.939
1. FindIng part time work 3.611 0.306
8. Unexpected financial needs 6.6)1 0.085
9. Honey for clothing 5.829 0.120
10. Costs of an automobile 4.023 0.259
U. Finding employment between terms 6.023 0.110
12. Finding a job that pays well 1.206 0.152
13. Costs of buying food 5.741 I 0.125

1. of ipAQI% on foo4 t_QYti5% on 1004
19.06 44.58
4.16 13.86
9.52 28.01

31.63 58.33
4.08 11.53

20.9% 34.6%

Table 47. Comparison of Primary Source of Help, Percent Spent on Food, Percent Spent
on Health Care, Percent Spent on Housing Categories of Saudi Graduate
Students in their Perception of the Financial Aid Problem Area



Table 48. Comparison of Primary Source of Help, Percent Spent on Food, Percent Spent
on Health Care, Percent Spent on Housing Categories of Saudi Graduate
Students in their Perception of the Admission-Selection Problem Area

% Spent
on Food

X2 p-value

% Spent
on Health Care

K2 p-value

% Spent
on housing
K2 p-value

4.099
J
0.129 2.442 0.486 0.529 I 0.768

1.697 I 0.428 0.790 0.852 5.890 0.053
1.113 0.573 2.651 0.449 1.976 0.372
0.330 0.848 1.583 0.663 1.296 0.523
1.047 I 0.592 5.456 0.141 2.847 0.241
1.399 I 0.497 1.003 0.801 1.571 0.456
0.015 0.993 4.159 0.190 0.192 0.673
1.388 0.500 5.659 0.129 0.409 I 0.815
1.691 I 0.429 2.527 0.470 6.889 I 0.032*
2.193 I 0.334 2.383 0.497 0.256 I 0.880
1.311 I 0.519 1.730 0.630 0.958 0.619
0.693 I 0.707 0.845 0.839 2.427 0.297

Primary Source
Admission-Selection of Help
Questionnaire Item X2 p-value
1. Evaluation pf former school credentials 5.451 0.141
2. Concern about value of U.S. education 3.504 0.320
3. ChoosIng college subjects 0.877 0.831
4. GettIng admitted to U.S. college 2.836 0.418
5. Registration for classes each term 0.522 0.470
6. Not attending college of first choice 2.904 0.407
7. Understanding college catalogs 1.481 0.758
8. ImmigratIon regulations 4.691 0.196
9. lack of knowledge about U.S. 5.613 0.132
10. Difference In purpose of U.S. colleges 0.684 0.408
11. Difference in U.S. & home ed. systems 2.634 0.452
12. Not being met on campus 0.000 I 0.998

indicates significant at the 0.05 level

The significant Chi-square test has the following descriptive statistics:

Questionnaire Item jf_jflv_40% housinq % of over 4QLbjsing
9) Lack of knowledge about U.S. 7.14 14.74



Table 49. Comparison of Primary Source of Help, Percent Spent on Food, Percent Spent
on Health Care, Percent Spent on Housing Categories of Saudi Graduate
Students in their Perception of the Health Services Problem Area

Indlcates significant at the 0.05 level

The significant Chi-square test has the following descriptive

Questionnaire Item
1) Poor eye sight 11.22

statistics:

V. of unde40% housjnq V. of over 4Qji.gjjInq
6.63

V. Spent V. Spent V. Spent
on Food on health Care on Housing

X2 p-value X2 p-value X2 p-value
1.751 I 0.417 4.187 I 0.242 7.530 f 0.023*1
0.151 0.925 2.339 I 0.505 1.341 0.512
1.485 0.476 0.735 I 0.865 0.380 0.827
3.044 0.218 1.415 I 0.702 4.536 0.104
0.084 0.959 1.648 0.648 2.276 0.320
1.000 0.606 3.388 0.336 0.683 0.711
1.819 0.391 2.267 0.519 3.013 0.222
4.837 0.089 2.184 0.535 3.353 I 0.187
1.115 0.573 0.700 0.813 0.808 0.667
0.040 0.980 2.600 0.458 0.922 I 0.631
2.156 0.340 5.836 0.120 0.090 0.956
1.844 0.398 5.643 0.130 0.097 0.953

Primary Source
health Services of Help
Questionnaire item p-value
1. Poor eye sight 0.716 0.869
2. Recurrent headaches 1.026 I 0.795
3. Ny phys1ca height and physique 0.274 0.965
4. hard to hear 3.856 0.277
5. Nervousness 1.937 I 0.586
6. FindIng adequate health services 4.753 I 0.191
7. Dietary problems 1.158 0.163
8. Need more time to rest 0.503 I 0.918
9. Worried about mental health 4.942 0.116
10. Feeling under tension 0.213 0.976
11. Service received at the Health Center 0.700 0.873
12. Health suffering due to academic pace 4.517 0.211



Students' Comments

In order to obtain a more accurate picture of the

problems faced by Saudi graduate students while studying

in the United States, the respondents were asked to indi-

cate if they had any additional comments or problems which

were not covered by the MISPI. Out of the 354 students

who responded to the questionnaire, 97 felt that the MISPI

did not completely cover the problems they personally

encountered, and wrote additional comments. These

comments were categorized according to their nature in 11

categories. Table 50 shows the distribution of the

comments, according to the identified categories.

Table 50. Distribution of Comments Made by Respondents
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Category Number Percent

Problems related to S.A.E.M. 21 18.3

Criticisms of U.S. Education 16 13.9

Criticisms of the questionnaire 15 13.0

Problems related to U.S. culture 15 13.0

Financial problems 13 11.3

Problems related to wife and children 10 8.7

Problems related to relationship
with professors 7 6.1

Criticisms of U.S. media 5 4.3

Problems related to homesickness 5 4.3

Problems with English language 4 3.5

Religious problems 4 3.5

TOTAL 115 100.0



Following are the descriptions of these categories

and a summary of their content:

Saudi Arabian Educational Mission (S.A.E.M.)

Comments in this category included statements like

the following: "Lack of sufficient organization in the

Saudi Mission"; "They kept asking for a lot of things at

the wrong time, for example they asked for the registra-

tion form at the end of the term"; "Sometimes the S.A.E.M.

doesn't pay the tuition on time"; "When you call the

mission, you will be asked to leave a message and no one

calls you back"; "No good evaluation, judgment, to the

differences between universities the student attends";

"Amount of time given by sponsoring agency does not take

into account the differences between colleges and univer-

sities' program"; "Stop salary and replacing advisors with

answering machines"; "S.A.E.M. should stop sending threat-

ening letters concerning making hold on wife's scholarship

because of not attending school"; "They don't realize how

much it costs for long distance when you try to get in

touch with someone and they are not in their office."

U.S. Education

Comments in this area included the following state-

ments: "Taking required courses which would not help them

in the future"; "Subjectivism of American professors";

"Lack of utility of studies in U.S.A., especially in the
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social sciences study"; "Schools emphasize on the American

literature in all fields;" "The applicability of our

education here to our country"; "The problem of being

admitted to the graduate program. Failing to meet the

requirements of TOEFL, GRE, and GMAT."

Criticisms of the Questionnaire

Two complaints were most prevalent in this category.

The first involves translation of the questionnaire: "The

questionnaire should be translated into Arabic language."

This was not done for the following reasons:

To determine if better results can be obtained

than previous research written in Arabic.

Graduate students have a better background in

English than undergraduates.

The translation from Arabic to English after

presenting the Arabic version of the question-

naire would have negative effects on the

reliability and statistics.

The second complaint involves using interviews with

respondents as another instrument for collecting data: "I

think an interview will be more helpful to give you a wide

range of problems that students experience while living in

the U.S.A."

Since the significance of this study was to investi-

gate the financial and academic problems perceived by

Saudi graduate students studying in the United States,
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the respondents would be scattered across the country and

the interview in this case will be very expensive and time

consuming. In addition to -this is the traditional culture

difficulties associated with interviewing Saudi females.

Problems Related to U.S. Culture

Many of these comments were concerned with the high

crime rate, drug use, rape, and sexual diseases, such as

AIDS. Statements in this category are presented by the

following: "There is a high crime rate and drug use in

the U.S."; "Understanding American customs and values"; "I

don't like American food"; "It is too expensive to live in

the U.S."; "Most Americans have the wrong idea about

Islam, because they do not understand Islam"; "Life in the

U.S. is a business, if you don't have enough money then

you picked the wrong place to live in."

Financial Problems

Some of the comments stated are as follows: "Amount

of allowances should be evaluated on the basis of geo-

graphical location"; "Allowances are not enough for

students that are married"; "Wives should be fully

supported by the scholarship, even if they do not attend

school"; "Inflation in this country was not considered by

the S.A.E.M."; "The increase of allowances should be

annually evaluated according to inflation every year";

"High medical expenses";' "High insurance rates"; "Housing

is expensive."



Problems Related to Wife and Children

The majority of these comments were concerned with

educating their children in the U.S. and then moving back

to Saudi Arabia. "The biggest problem I am facing is

raising my children in the American society while teaching

them to be proud of their heritage and religion"; "Not

having an adequate Arabic school for children"; "Home

sickness of my spouse"; "Responsibilities for family with

children and schooling."

Problems Related to Relationships with Professors

The comments in this category included statements

like the following: "Professors speaking about religion

and politics and Arab countries"; "Some professors don't

like Arabs, and especially Moslems"; "Discrimination

between foreign and American students when giving grades";

"Graduate student academic advisors taking great personal

advantages of us."

Problems Related to U.S. Media

The comments in this area are represented by the

following: "The stereotype by the media against the

Moslem and the Arab people which was reinforced by the

Jewish influence in the U.S."; "The attitudes of the mass

media toward the Middle East."
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Problems Related to Homesickness

The most frequently mentioned remarks in this cate-

gory were: "My wife feels homesick";. "I am concerned with

my parents' health, they need me to be with them"; "I got

very concerned and became more worried with news I heard

or read about my home country."

Problems with English Lancruace

The comments in this area included: "Tension caused

by doctoral comprehensive exam, defense exam is strongly

effected by relationship with committee members"; "I am

worried about losing my English when I go back home";

"English language is very difficult for most foreign

students"; "I hope that English language in Saudi Arabia

would start from primary school to avoid English problems

when you come to America."

Religion Problems

The following comments were found included in the

religious problems mentioned in the comments: "Lack of

knowledge about the history of Christianity, therefore we

have some difficulties when dealing with religious dis-

cussions"; "American people not willing to hear informa-

tion about Islam"; "A place at the library where I can

pray."

127



Sources of Counseling Help

The respondents were asked "To whom do you most fre-

quently go for help in resolving problems which have

confronted you?" As shown in Table 51, the highest number

(120, or 42 percent) of Saudi graduates included in the

sample indicated that they would consult "fellow students

from Saudi Arabia" as their first choice; "Friend" was a

source chosen as first preference by 39 students, or 13

percent. "Academic advisor" was mentioned as a first

choice by 37 of the respondents, or 13 percent. "Faculty"

was indicated by 30 students, or 10 percent, as a first

choice. "Foreign student advisor" was mentioned by 19 of

the respondents. "Family" was checked by 14 students."

"Counselor", "myself", and God were sources chosen as

first preference by 7 students, respectively. "Saudi

Arabian Educational Mission" was checked by 6 students as

first choice, and only 3 respondents indicated that they

would first contact a brother in mosque.

As a second choice, "Faculty" was mentioned by 54

respondents, "Foreign student advisor" was mentioned by 49

students, and "fellow student from Saudi Arabia" and

"academic advisor" were the second choice by 30 respon-

dents each.
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1st Pref 2nd Pref
Source (number) (number)

Fellow student from Saudi Arabia 120 30

Friend 39 31

Academic advisor 37 30

Faculty 30 54

Foreign Student Advisor 19 49

Family 14 10

Counselor 7 13

Myself 7 0

God 7 1

Saudi Arabian Educational Mission 6 7

Brother in Mosque 3 0

No response 129

TOTAL 354 354

Table 51. Sources of Counseling Help Identified
by the Respondents
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Chapter V

Summary, Conclusions

and Recommendations

This chapter is devoted to a presentation of a

summary of the study as well as a summary of the conclu-

sions, discussion and recommendations.

The main purpose of this study was to investigate the

financial and academic problems perceived by Saudi

graduate students while they were studying in the United

States. The study also aimed at investigating differences

in the types of problems perceived by Saudi graduate

students in the various categories and sub-groups

identified. Null hypotheses were tested to ascertain the

difference in the perceived problems experienced by

respondents in the various categories and sub-groups

identified. This study was limited to Saudi graduate

students studying in the United States during the 1989

spring term. The categories and sub-groups included:

sex; age; a spouse with and without a high school diploma;

number of children; social status of parents; education of

parents; English preparation; academic classification;

preorientation program; size of the college or university;

size of the city; place of residence; time spent in U.S.;

primary source of help; and percentage of money spent on

food, health care, and housing.

130



131

The problem areas treated as perceived problems were:

English language-academic records, financial aid,

admission-selection and health services. The instrument

used to collect data for this study was a two-part ques-

tionnaire. Part I, a demographic data questionnaire, was

devised by the investigator to solicit information on the

characteristics of the subjects. Part II was a modified

version of the Michigan International Student Problem

Inventory (MISPI) which was developed by John Porter in

1962 and revised in 1977. The instrument was selected

after careful examination of the literature. The research

instrument was sent by mail through the Saudi Arabian

Educational Mission (SAEM) to a random sample of 780 male

and 70 female graduate students studying in the U.S.

during the spring term, 1986. Of the total sample

contacted, 354 students returned usable surveys. The

returned surveys were analyzed using the following

statistical treatments: frequencies and percentages

analysis, means and standard deviations, and Chi-square

test. The statistical significance was established at the

0.05 level.

Summary of Findings

Demographic Data

Ninety-four point one percent of the respondents were

male, and 5.9 percent were female. There were 58.5



percent between the ages of 26 and 30, 32.8 percent were

more than 30 years old and 8.8 percent were between the

ages of 21 and 25 years of age. Of all the respondents,

22.9 percent were single, while 77.1 percent were married.

With respect to English language preparation 22.9 percent

had achieved their English preparation prior to their

arrival in the United States, while 68.8 percent had

completed their English preparation after their arrival in

the United States. With respect to academic

classification, 39.0 percent were enrolled in Master's

degree programs, while 59.3 percent were enrolled in

Doctoral programs. With respect to preorientation

program, 62.7 percent had attended the program, while 36.7

percent did not attend the program. Of all the respon-

dents, 7.1 percent were living in a non-private house or

apartment, while 92.9 percent were living in a private

house or apartment. A majority of the respondents with

respect to time of residence in U.S. (59.3 percent) indi-

cated that they had been in the U.S. more than 3 years.

Eighteen point six percent 18.6 percent had spent between

2 and 3 years in the U.S.; 13.8 percent had spent from 1

to 2 years; 7.1 percent had spent from 6 months to 1 year,

and only 1.1 percent of the respondents had been in the

U.S. for less than 6 months.

Identification of Problem Areas

Saudi graduate students studying in the United States
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were most concerned with problems of English language,

academic records areas and least concerned with problems

in the admission-selection and health services areas.

In the English language, the most serious items were:

giving oral reports in class (43.50 percent), ability to

write English (32.76 percent), my pronunciation not under-

stood (27.68 percent), and my limited English vocabulary.

In the academic records, the items of greatest concern to

the respondents were: writing or typing term papers

(41.52 percent), concerned about grades (33.05 percent),

and insufficient advice from academic advisor (19.49 per-

cent).

In the financial aid area, the items of most concern

to the respondents were: lack of money to meet expenses

(43.22 percent), costs of buying food (25.14 percent),

costs of an automobile (23.44 percent), and unexpected

financial needs (20.62 percent).

In the admission and selection area, the items of

most concern to the respondent were: getting admitted to

U.S. colleges (27.68 percent), differences in purpose

among U.S. colleges (16.38 percent), and not attending

college of my first choice.

In the health services area, the items of most

concern to the respondents were: feeling under tension

(22.59 percent), and need more time to rest (14.97 per-

cent).
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Comparisons Among Categories of
Saudi Graduate Students

The following hypotheses, stated in the null form,

were tested at 0.05 level of significance. The results

are summarized below.

1J.QJ. There was no significant difference between male and

female categories and their associated perceived problems.

Results: The analysis of the Chi-square test indicated

that there were a significant difference in some of the

items in the areas of English language, academic records,

financial aid and health services. The null hypothesis

was rejected in 6 items and were supported in all remain-

ing items.

11Q2. There was no significant difference between the age

categories and their associated perceived problems.

Results: The analysis of the Chi-square test indicated

that there were significant differences in some of the

items in the areas of financial aid, admission-selection

and health services. The null hypothesis was rejected in

four items and accepted in all remaining items.

There was no significant difference between a spouse

with a high school diploma, and one without a high school

diploma categories and their associated problems.

Results: The analysis of the Chi-square test indicated

that there were significant differences in some of the
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items in the areas of English language, financial aid and

health services. The null hypothesis was rejected in 14

items and was supported in all remaining items.

flQj There was no significant difference between the

number of children categories and their associated

perceived problems.

Results: The analysis of the Chi-square test indicated

that there were significant differences in some of the

items in the areas of financial aid, admission-selection

and health services. The null hypothesis was rejected in

4 items and was accepted in all remaining items.

LQ There was no significant difference between social

status of the parents' categories and their associated

perceived problems.

Results: The analysis of the Chi-square test indicated

that there was a significant difference in one item, in

the area of financial aid. The null hypothesis was

rejected in 1 item and was supported in all remaining

items.

IIQ There was no significant difference between the

education of the parents categories and their associated

perceived problems.

Results: The analysis of the Chi-square test indicated

that there was a significant difference in some of the

items in the areas of English language, financial aid, and
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admission-selection. The null hypothesis was rejected in

3 items and supported in all remaining items.

IIQ1 There was no significant difference between the

English preparation categories and their associated

perceived problems.

Results: The analysis of the Chi-square test indicated

that there was a significant difference in some of the

items in the areas of English language, financial aid,

admission-selection and health services. The null hypo-

thesis was rejected in 9 items and accepted in all the

remaining items.

fl There was no significant difference in the students'

academic classification categories and their associated

perceived problems.

Results: The analysis of Chi-square test indicated that

there was a significant difference in some of the items in

the areas of English language, academic records, financial

aid and health services. The null hypothesis was rejected

in 7 items and was accepted in all remaining items.

flQ There was no significant difference in the

preorientation program and categories and their associated

perceived problems.

Results: The analysis of Chi-square test indicated that

there was a significant difference in some of the items in

the areas of English language, academic records, financial
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aid and admission-selection area. The null hypothesis was

rejected in 7 items and was accepted in all remaining

items.

HOlO There was no significant difference between the size

of the college or university and categories and their,

associated perceived problems.

Results: The analysis of Chi-square test indicated that

there was a significant difference in some of the items in

the areas of academic records and health services. The

null hypothesis was rejected in 4 items and was accepted

in all remaining items.

H011 There was no significant difference between the size

of the city in which the student lives categories and

their associated perceived problems.

Results: The analysis of Chi-square test indicated that

there was a significant difference in some of the items in

the areas of academic records, financial aid, admission-

selection and health services. The null hypothesis was

rejected in 7 items and was supported for all remaining

items.

H0l2 There was no significant difference between where the

student lives categories and their associated perceived

problems.

Results: The analysis of Chi-square test indicated that

there was a significant difference in some of the items
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in the areas of English language, academic records,

financial aid, admission-selection and health services.

The null hypothesis was rejected in 10 items and was

accepted in all remaining items.

H013 There was no significant difference between the time

a student has spent in the United States Categories and

their associated perceived problems.

Results: The analysis of Chi-square test indicated that

there was a significant difference in some of the items in

the areas of English language and academic and records.

The null hypothesis was rejected in 3 items and was

supported in all remaining items.

H014 There was no significant difference between the

person the student consulted to assist with problems

categories and their associated perceived problems.

Results: The analysis of Chi-square test indicated that

there was a significant difference in some of the items in

the areas of English language and financial aid. The null

hypothesis was rejected in 2 items and was supported in

all remaining items.

H015 There was no significant difference between the

percentage of dollars spent on food, health care and

housing categories and their associated problems.

Results: The analysis of Chi-square test indicated that

there was a significant difference in some of the items in
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the areas of English language, academic records financial

aid, admission -selection and health services. The null

hypothesis was rejected in 10 items and was accepted in

all remaining items.

Conclusions

Based on the findings and limitations of this study,

the Saudi graduate students were most concerned with

problems of English language, academic records and

financial aid and least concerned with problems in the

admission-selection and health services.

English Language:

The problems of Saudi graduate students in the area

of English language included the following: 1. Spouse

without a high school diploma indicated more problems.

2. Students who live in non-private apartment or house

had more problems. 3. Students who had their English

training after coming to U.S. indicated more problems.

4. Students who were working on their Masters degree had

more problems than those who were working on their

doctoral degrees. 5. Parents social status, education of

parents, primary source of help and percent spent on

health had no bearing on problems associated with the

English language.
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Academic Records:

The problems of Saudi graduate students in the area

of academic records include the following: 1. Saudi

females indicated more problems in this area. 2. Saudi

students who study in school population with less than

6,000 had more problems. 3. Saudi students who are

working towards their master's indicated more problems.

4. Saudi students who did not attend preorientation

program indicated more problems than those who did

attend preorientation. 5. Students living in the U.S.

under 3 years have more problems in the area of academic

and records. 6. Age, city population, primary source of

help, percent spent on food, health care and housing had

little or no bearing on the problems associated with the

academic records.

Financial Aid:

The problems of Saudi graduate students in the area

of financial aid include the following: 1. Students

whose spouse does not have a high school diploma reported

more problems. 2. Students who live in a non-private

apartment or a house indicated more problems. 3. Stu-

dents who spent more than 15 percent of their monthly

allowance indicated more problems. 4. Students who spent

more than 40 percent of their allowance on housing had

more problems in the area of financial aid. 5. Sex,
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language, academic standing and percent of housing had

little or no bearing on the problems associated with

financial aid.

Admission-selection:

The problems of Saudi graduate students in the area

of admission-selection include the following:

Students who had their English training after coming

to the U.S. had more problems in admission-selection area.

Saudi students who did not attend preorientation

program indicated more problems in the admission-selection

area. 3. Saudi students with more than two children

indicated more problems with admission-selection. 4. The

categories, school population, city population, place of

residence, time in U.S. and academic standing, primary

source of help, percent spent on food, health care and

housing, social status and education of parents and sex

had little or no bearing in the area of admission-

selection.

Health Services:

The problems of Saudi graduate students in the area

of health services include the following: 1. Saudi

student whose spouse with no education indicated more

problems in the health services area. 2. Saudi students

living in a city of population more than 700,000 had more

problems in the area of health services. 3. categories
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with no bearing on the health services area are: Sex,

age, number of children, social status and education of

parents, English preparation, academic standing, preorien-

tation program, school population, city population, place

of residence, time in U.S., primary source of help and

percent spent on food, health care and housing.

Recommendations

In an attempt to reduce problems and to provide a

more successful learning experience for Saudi graduate

students studying in the United States, the following

recommendations are proposed. '

/1. It is recommended that prospective students

should be given intensive English language proficiency

courses in Saudi Arabia before department for the United

States. ,z7

Since most of the Saudi students indicated that

their main weakness in English language involves giving

oral reports, writing, and pronunciation, teaching of the

English language in high school should focus on these

skills rather than on rote memorization of grammar and

vocabulary.,,,,'

3. Some efforts should be made to introduce Saudi

students to American families with the help of the host

family programs organized by the Office of International

Student Services. The Saudi students also should parti-

cipate in organized discussions.
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Because Saudi students come from a different

educational system which is rigid and teacher-oriented

rather than student oriented, professors should not expect

Saudi students to behave like American students. They

could help them by giving them encouragement and every

possible assistance.,/

Since the preorientation program in Saudi Arabia

was established only for men, it is recommended that

another preorientation program should be established for

women and should focus on the American educational system,

culture and other difficulties experienced by Saudi

students already studying in the U.S.

The officers of S.A.E.M. should be trained in

counseling and student personnel services. They should be

able to give personal and educational counseling.

Employ a Saudi student counselor in colleges and

universities that have many Saudi students to assist them

with their personal, social, and academic adjustment.

Officers in S.A.E.M. should make frequent visits

to colleges and universities and meet with Saudi students

and also with faculty and staff if necessary to discuss

problems and concerns of Saudi students.

Suggestions for Further Research

1. The study has revealed that Saudi students who

have a spouse without an education have more
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problems and concerns in the English language and

financial areas than Saudi students with an

educated wife. A study is needed to address the

question of why this is the case.

2. Another interesting area of research would be to

examine readjustment of Saudi graduate students

when they return home. It would be desirable to

investigate their perception about the utility of

the American education when applied in their home

country.

In order to obtain more comprehensive information

of the problems of Saudi graduate students in the

United States, comparative investigation in the

following areas need to be conducted:

Between Saudi students and other interna-

tional students.

Between Saudi students and American students

Further investigation should be conducted with a

questionnaire translated into Arabic language to

determine if better results can be obtained.
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Number of

MICiIIGAII IUTERUATIOIAL STUDENT PROBLEM INVENTORY

.t.Is,i W. Pen.'
un A. 0. P4.Il.i.

Dote of Birth S.x Today's Date

Country of Citizenship Country of Residence

Class in College Marital Status
F,.,is., 5.pL, use. isu*l.. M.flo.T

Present College Course of Study uc.sj.e. 5.cit 5c,m'c..

PLEASE READ THESE DIRECTIONS CAREFULLY

You era not being tested. There ore no right or wrong answers. This is a list of sta$em.r.ts about situations that occa-

sionally troule (perturb, distress, gri.v.., annoy, or worry) students from other coimirses who ore attending cclleges

in the United states, The statemflts ore related to areas of admissions, academic work, language, religion, ar.d so

forth.

PLEASE FOLLOW THESE THREE STEPS

Step One Read the list of statements carefully, pause ci each statement, and if it suggests o situation which is

troubling you, circle the number to the left of the statement, as follows, (j) "Gving Oral Reports irs

Class."
Continue through the .ntire list in this way.

Step Two After completing Step One, go back over the numbers you have circled, and place an X in the circle of

the statements which are of most concern to you, as follows, () "Giving Oral Report, in Class"

Step Three After completing Steps One and Twa, please answer the questions on Page 4.

Printed by lntcrnctionol Programs
Michigan State University
Enrt Lansn; Mics,cn

1962
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Number of and at present College. At a previous U.S. College
w*

and ______ in the U.S. Language you speak most easily
ynr.



Step One Feod ike list oS stal,ments holaw carefully, if a statement suggests a situation which
is troubling yoi., circle the number to the left of it, as follows Writing or typing

term (semester) papers.
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I. Evaluation of mr former school credentials 3.4. Getting admitted to U.S. college

2. Concern about value of a U.S. education 35. Registration for classes each term

3. Choosing college subects 36. Not attending college of my first choice

4. Treatment received ..t orientation meetings 37. Relationship with foreign student advisor

5. Unfavorable remarks about home Country 38. Leisure time activities of U.S. students
6. Concept of being a "foreign" student 39. Low enforcement practices in the U.S.

7. Frequent college examinations 40. Competitive college grading system

8. Compulsory class attendance 4). Obective examinations (true.false, etc.)
9. Writing or typing term (semester) papers 42. Insufficient advice from academic advisor

10. Concern about becoming too "westernized" 43. Being lonely
1. Insufficient personol.social counseling 4.4. Feeling inferior to athers

12. Being in love with someone 45. Trying to make friends

13. laste of food in United States 46. Costs of buying food

14. Problems regarding housing 47. Insufficient clothing
15. Being told where one must live 48. Nat being able to room with U.S. student

16. Poor eye sight 49. Hard to hear

17. Recurrent headaches 50. Nervousness

18. My physical height and physique SI. Finding adequate health services

19. Religious practices in United States 52. Finding worship group of own faith

20. Att.nding church socials 53. Christianity as a philosophy
21. Concern about my religious beliefs 54. Variety of religious faiths in U.S.

22. Speaking English 55. Reciting in. class

23. Giving oral reports in class 56. Understanding lectures in English

24. Ability to write English 57. Reading textbooks written in English

25. Regulations on student activities 58. Dating practices of U.S. people

26. Treatment receive, ci social functions 59. Being accepted in social groups S

27. Relationship of men and women in U.S. 60. Not being able to find "dates"

28. Lock of money to meet expenses 61. Saving enough money far social events

29. Net receiving enough money from home 62. Immigration work restrictions

30. Having to do manual labor (work with hands) 63. Limited amount U.S. dollar will purchase

31. Finding a ob upon returning home 64. Eacaming a Citizen of the United States

32. Not enough time in U.S. for study 65. Changes in home government

33. Trying to exiond stay in United States 6. Desire to not return to home country

TOTALS

L.



Understanding college catalogs
liIwnigrotion reouloions

Lack of knowl.age about U.S.

Campus size

U.S. emphasis on time ano promptness

Understanding how to use th. library

ioo many interferences with studies
Feel unprepor.d for U.S. college work

73. Concerned aaou? grades

Sexual custOms in United States

Homesickness

Feeling superior to others

bathroom foclliiies cause problems
SD. Distances to ci from residence

Relationship with roammate

Dietary problems

Need more time to rest

Worried about mental health

Having time to devote to own religion
Spiritual versus materialistic values

87.. Doubting the value of any religion

Unuerstonding U.S. "slang"
My limited English vocabulary
My pronunciation not understood

Activities of International H
U.S. emphasis an spans

Problems when shopping in U.S.

Finding part.time work

Unexpected financial n.eds
Money for clothing

Uncerrainities in the world today
96. Desire enrolling at another college
99. U.S. onucation not wna, was expected

Differences in purposes among LI S. colleges

Difference in U.S. and home education systems

Not being met on arrival at camaus

College orientation program insufficient

Trying Ta be student, touriSt end 'ambassudor"

103. Attitude of some students toward "foreign" students

Doing laboratory assignments

Insufficient personal help from professors

Relationship between U.S. students and faculty

U.S. emphasis an personal habits of cleanliness

Not feeling at ease in public

Attitude of some U.S. people to skin color

Finding a place to live between college terms
Changes in weather conditions

Lack of invitatians to visit in U.S. homes

Feeling under tension

Service received at health center

Health suffering due to academic pace

Criticisms of home land religion
Accepting diflerene's in great religions

Contusion about religion and morals in U.S.

Insufficient remedial English services
Hovir.g a non.Enplisn sneaking roommate

Holding a conversation with U.S. fricndt

Activities of foreign student orper.i2ations
Lack of opportunities to meet more U.S. people

Concern about political discussianc

Costs o1 an automobile

Finding employment c,ween college terms
Finding ohs that pay well

Insufficient help from placement offi
Staying-in U.S. and getting a job

132, Wondrr if 11.5. eAcotion useful for ,o c home

Step Two Nov go back over the numbers '.o, hove circled, and place at X in ffie ireie of
stal-monts wisid tre of most concern to you. or follo.vt Wr,t,nt or voic term
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£tep The.. Pleas. answer th. following questions.
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1. Do you leel that the statements which you nave marked on Pages 2 and 3 provide a fairly compl.se picture of the
problem areas wer.ntly troubling you? Yes No

If th.re are additional probl.nis which troubl, you, and they are not specifically listed on Pages 2 and 3, please
inthcote what they or. in the space below.

2. Do you feel that this procedure of helping you identify problem areas is worthwhile, even thoegh you might net have
steyed ch.cking the seotement? Yes No Can you explain The reason for your answer?

'T0 whom do you most frequently go for help in resolving rrobiems which have confronted you?

Far examplc, counselors, foreign student advisor, fellow students from your home country, faculty, etc. Pleas.
list in order of preference

(1)

f2)

(3)

Would you like to discuss your cncems with someone? Yes

If "Yei', please ivriie your name here



Problem Areas Used for the Study

Arranged by Subscales

Academic Advising and Records

Frequent college examinations
Compulsory class attendance
Writing or typing term (semester) papers
Competitive college grading system
Obj ective examinations
Insufficient advice from academic advisor
Too many interferences with studies
Feel unprepared for U.S. college work
Concerned about grades
Doing laboratory assignments
Insufficient personal help from professors
Relationship between U.S. students and faculty
Relationship with foreign student advisor
Understanding how to use the library
College orientation program insufficient

Admission and Selection

Evaluation of my former school credentials
Concern about value of a U.S. education
Choosing college subjects
Getting admitted to a U.S. college
Registration for classes each term
Not attending college of my first choice
Understanding college catalogs
Immigrations regulations
Lack of knowledge about the U.S.
Differences in purposes among U.S. colleges
Differences in U.S. and home education systems
Not being met on arrival at campus

English Language

Speaking English
Giving oral reports in class
Ability to write English
Reciting in class
Understanding lectures in English
Reading textbooks written in English
Understanding U.S. slang
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My limited English vocabulary
My pronunciation not understood
Insufficient remedial English services
Having a non-English speaking roommate
Holding a conversation with U.S. friends

Health Services

Poor eye sight
Recurrent headaches
My physical height and physique
Hard to hear
Nervousness
Finding adequate health services
Dietary problems
Need more time to rest
Worried about mental health
Feeling under tension
Service received at health center
Health suffering due to academic pace

Financial Aid

Lack of money to meet expenses
Not receiving enough money from home
Saving enough money for social events
Immigration work restrictions
Limited amount U.S. dollar will purchase
Finding part-time work
Unexpected financial needs
Money for clothing
Costs of an automobile
Finding employment between college terms
Finding jobs that pay well
Costs of buying food
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Dear fellow Saudi student:

I am a graduate student in the area of Foudations at the School
of Education at Oregon State University.

Like yourself, I came to the United States to pursue education,
and now I am conducting a study to investigate the financial and
academic problems that Saudi students encounter while studying in
the United States. The study is a partial fulfillment of the
requirement for the doctorate degree.

I hope through my research more will be known about the
conditions of Saudi students in the United States, and the nature
of their difficulties, and that this knowledge will be helpful to
Saudi students themselves, as well as to the American colleges
and universities as they plan services for foreign students, and
to the Saudi Arabian Educational Mission and supporting agencies
in the development of programs for future Saudi students. Also,
to alleviate the financial difficulties that Saudi students may
be having.

The enclosed questionnaire is designed to collect information for
the study and may not take more than 25 minutes of your time to
complete. Due to time constraints because of the summer break
soon to be upon us, I ask that you return this questionnaire
within the next few days. Could you do it right now or today
while you are thinking about it? It will be most appreciated.

Dear frienth be assured that all the information you give will
be treated as strictly confidential (nobody will know about it),
and you are not asked to write your name.

Your cooperation is an essential part in making this study a
success. Please return the completed forms in the enclosed self-
addressed envelope as soon as possible.

Thank you in advance for your cooperation, and I wish you success
in your studies.

Sincerely,

AJi Al-Shehry
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Department of Science,
Mathematics, and

Computer Science
EOucation

November 1, 1989

Dr. John W. Porter
CEO, Urban Education Alliance, Inc.
Eastern Michigan University
Ypsilanti, Michigan 48197

Dear Dr. Porter,

I am writing regarding our telephone conversation on April 19,

1989. I am a doctoral student in the College of Education at
Oregon State University. I am presently in the process of carrying
on a study on the financial and academic problems as perceived by
Saudi graduate students while studying it-i the United States.

In reviewing the literature I discovered that you have developed
the Michigan International Student Problem Inventory to identify

the problems of international students. I would like to utilize
this instrument in my study.

I am writing this letter to request your permission for the use and
possible adjustment, if necessary, of the instrument that you have

developed.

I sincerely hope that you will grant your permission.

Thank you.

Sincerely,

Au Al Shehry

Oregon
State

University

Dr. Karl 3. Nice
Major Professor
Oregon State University

Weniger Hall 253
Corvallis, Oregon 97331-4508 (503) 737.4031

Oregon State University is an Affirmative Action/EQual Opportunity Employer
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URBAN
EDUCATION

' ALLIANCE

JOHN W. PORTER. Ph.D.
CEO. kb Educan Marce ic
POe ns m

DETROIT
FLINT
LANSING
PONTIAC
SAGINAW

Mr. Au Alshehry
1230 NW 23rd, #11
Corvallis, OR 97330

Dear Mr. Alshehry:

This letter will serve as permission for you to
use the Michigan International Student Problem Inven-
tory in your research project.

Good luck on your project.

JWP/jw

Enclosures

April 19, 1989

Sinc ely,

rter
ef Executive Officer
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J.64

Questionnaire

Part I

Please read carefully and answer all questions by checking

CX) for the appropriate answer or write in your answer in the

space provided. -

1. Sex Male
Female

2. Age 20 years or less
21 thru 25 years
26 thru 30 years
over 30 years

3. Marital Status single
married

if married:

Is your spouse with you in the U.S.? yes no

if yes:

Does your spouse go to school? yes no

Does your spouse have a high school diploma? yes no

How many children do you have?

none
one
two
three
f our or more

4. With regard to English language preparation, you:

achieved the required level of English before arriving
in the U.S.
completed the required level of English while in the
U.S.



5. Academic classification: at the present time you are

graduate in a Masters Program
graduate ma Doctoral Program
other. Please specify

6. Prior to your departure from Saudi Arabia to the U.S., did you
attend the orientation program which is offered by imarn
Muhammad Ibn Saud University? yes no

If yes, how would you evaluate that orientation program?

sufficient to meet the needs
lacking in academic information
iacking in social information
lacking information concerning the use of money,
purchasing and other personal matters
totally insufficient

7. How large is the college or university you are attending now?

below 6,000 students
over 6,000 students

8. How large is the city in which you are living now?

population less than 100,000
population between 300,000 and 300,000
population between 300,000 and 700,000
population between 700,000 and 1,000,000
population over 1,000,000

9. How long have you been in the U.S.

less than 6 months
6 months to 1 year
1 to 2 years
2 to 3 years
over 3 years

10. Where do you live?

in a dormitory
in a room with an American family
in an apartment or house with an American roommate
in an apartment or a house with a non-Arab foreign
student
in an apartment or a house with an Arab or Saudi
roommate
in a private apartment or a house.
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11. Education of parents:

Father Mother

no formal schooling
Elementary school
High school
Bachelor's degree
Master's degree
Doctoral degree
other

12. How would you rate the social status of your parents?

lower class
middle class
upper class

13. What percentage of your monthly allowance do you spend on
housing?

10 - 15%
15 - 25%
30 - 40%
40% or more

14. How many dollars per year do you spend on health care that is
not covered by your scholarship insurance?

$100 or less
$100 - 500
$500 - 1000
$1000 to 3000
more than $3000

15. What is the monthly percentage that you spend on food?

10 - 15%
16 - 25%
30% or over

16. Whom do you believe has been the most helpful with your
academic problems, such as what to major in, course
selection, and scheduling courses?

Foreign student advisor
Arab friends
American friends
Professors
College counselor
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17. What do you believe you have had the most difficulty with?
Place a number (1) by the one which has been the most
difficult for you, to (5) for the least difficult.

understanding lectures
taking notes in class
giving oral reports or presentations
participating in class discussions
writing term papers




